S-4 1 d177681ds4.htm S-4

##### Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 2, 2022

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-4

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware |  | 6331 |  | 65-0231984
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) |  | (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) |  | (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

1110 W. Commercial Blvd.

Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33309

(954) 958-1200

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant’s principal executive offices)

Stephen J. Donaghy

Chief Executive Officer

1110 W. Commercial Blvd.

Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33309

(954) 958-1200

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Gerald M. Spedale

Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP

811 Main Street, Suite 3000

Houston, Texas 77002

(346) 718-6600

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale of the securities to the public: As soon as practicable after this registration statement becomes effective.

If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box. ☐

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. ☐

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer |  | ☐ |  | Accelerated filer |  | ☒
Non-accelerated filer |  | ☐ |  | Smaller reporting company |  | ☐
|  |  |  | Emerging growth company |  | ☐

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transaction period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐

If applicable, place an X in the box to designate the appropriate rule provision relied upon in conducting this transaction:

Exchange Act Rule 13e-4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer) ☐

Exchange Act Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Third-Party Tender Offer) ☐

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

##### Table of Contents

THE INFORMATION IN THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT COMPLETE AND MAY BE CHANGED. A REGISTRATION STATEMENT RELATING TO THESE SECURITIES HAS BEEN FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION. WE MAY NOT COMPLETE THE EXCHANGE OFFER AND ISSUE THESE SECURITIES UNTIL SUCH REGISTRATION STATEMENT IS EFFECTIVE. THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT AN OFFER TO SELL THESE SECURITIES AND IT IS NOT SOLICITING AN OFFER TO BUY THESE SECURITIES IN ANY JURISDICTION WHERE THE OFFER OR SALE IS NOT PERMITTED.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION,

DATED MARCH 2, 2022

PROSPECTUS

Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc.

Offer to Exchange

Up to $100,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of

5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026

that have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended,

(CUSIP #91359V AC1 /ISIN #/ ISIN: US91359VAC19)

for any and all outstanding unregistered

5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026

(CUSIP #91359V AA5 / ISIN #US91359VAA52; CUSIP #91359V AB3 / ISIN #US91359VAB36)

The exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on 2022, unless extended.

We are offering to exchange 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026 that have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, which we refer to in this prospectus as the “New Notes,” for any and all of our outstanding unregistered 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026 that we issued in a private placement on November 23, 2021, which we refer to in this prospectus as the “Old Notes.” We are making this offer to exchange the New Notes for the Old Notes to satisfy our obligations under a registration rights agreement that we entered into with the purchasers of the Old Notes in connection with our issuance of the Old Notes to those purchasers.

We will not receive any cash proceeds from the exchange offer. The issuance of the New Notes in exchange for the Old Notes will not result in any increase in our outstanding indebtedness. Old Notes that are not exchanged for New Notes in the exchange offer will remain outstanding. The exchange offer is not subject to any minimum tender condition, but is subject to certain customary conditions.

Subject to the terms of the exchange offer, following the expiration or termination of the exchange offer, we will exchange Old Notes that have been validly tendered and not validly withdrawn prior to such expiration or termination for an equal principal amount of New Notes. The terms of the New Notes are identical in all material respects to the terms of the Old Notes, except that: (1) the New Notes have been registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and as a result, will not bear any legend restricting their transfer; (2) the New Notes bear a different CUSIP number from the Old Notes; (3) the New Notes are generally not subject to transfer restrictions; (4) holders of the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights under the registration rights agreement that we entered into with the purchasers of the Old Notes; and (5) because the holders of the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights, holders of the New Notes will not have the right to additional interest under the circumstances described in that registration rights agreement relating to our fulfillment of our registration obligations. Following fulfillment of our registration obligations, the accrual of any additional interest on the Old Notes will cease as well. The New Notes evidence the same debt as the Old Notes and are governed by the same indenture under which the Old Notes were issued.

The New Notes are a new issue of securities with no established trading market, and we do not expect any public market to develop in the future for the New Notes. The Old Notes are not listed on any national securities exchange or quotation system, and we do not intend to apply for listing of the New Notes on any national securities exchange or quotation system.

Except as otherwise provided in this prospectus, you may validly withdraw your tender of Old Notes at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on , 2022, the expiration date of the exchange offer.

Any broker-dealer that holds Old Notes acquired for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and that receives New Notes for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be a statutory underwriter and must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, in connection with any resale of such New Notes. A broker-dealer that acquired Old Notes because of market-making or other trading activities may use this prospectus, as supplemented or amended from time to time, in connection with resales of the New Notes for a period of 180 days after the completion of the exchange offer. See “Plan of Distribution.”

Investing in our securities involves certain risks. See “Risk Factors” beginning on page 12, as well as the risk factors contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021, and in the other reports filed by us with the Securities and Exchange Commission and incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The securities are not savings accounts, deposits or obligations of any bank and are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other governmental agency.

The date of this prospectus is , 2022

##### Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS |  |  | 1 |
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION |  |  | 2 |
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE |  |  | 2 |
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS |  |  | 3 |
SUMMARY |  |  | 5 |
RISK FACTORS |  |  | 12 |
USE OF PROCEEDS |  |  | 17 |
THE EXCHANGE OFFER |  |  | 18 |
DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES |  |  | 28 |
MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS |  |  | 39 |
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION |  |  | 40 |
LEGAL MATTERS |  |  | 41 |
EXPERTS |  |  | 41 |

1

##### Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a Registration Statement on Form S-4, which we refer to as the “registration statement,” that we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”). This prospectus does not contain all the information set forth in the registration statement, certain parts of which are omitted in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information with respect to us, the exchange offer, and the securities offered by this prospectus, reference is made to the registration statement, including the exhibits to the registration statement and the documents incorporated by reference therein.

We are providing this prospectus to holders of Old Notes in connection with our offer to exchange Old Notes for New Notes. We are not making the exchange offer to, nor will we accept tenders for exchange from, holders of Old Notes in any jurisdiction in which the exchange offer or the acceptance of the exchange offer would not be in compliance with the securities or blue sky laws of such jurisdiction.

You should read this prospectus together with the additional information described under the heading “Where You Can Find More Information” and in the accompanying letter of transmittal filed by us with the SEC. We have not authorized any other person to provide you with any other information with regard to the exchange offer. If anyone provides you with information that is different or inconsistent, you should not rely on it. You should not assume that any information contained in or incorporated by reference into the registration statement, of which this prospectus is a part, is accurate as of any date other than the date of the applicable document that contains such information. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since such date.

The registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, including the exhibits to the registration statement, contains additional information about us and the securities offered under this prospectus. The registration statement can be obtained from the SEC’s website, www.sec.gov. Copies of certain information filed by us with the SEC are also available on our website at www.universalinsuranceholdings.com/investors/#sec-filings. The reference to our website is not intended to be an active link, and the information on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not, and you must not consider the information to be, a part of this prospectus or any other filings we make with the SEC.

You should not consider any information in this prospectus to be investment, legal or tax advice. You should consult your own counsel, accountant and other advisors for legal, tax, business, financial and related advice regarding the exchange offer and ownership of these securities.

Any broker-dealer that holds Old Notes acquired for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and receives New Notes for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be a statutory underwriter and must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of such New Notes. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by any such broker-dealer in connection with any resale of New Notes received in exchange for such Old Notes. We will make additional copies of this prospectus, and any amendments or supplements hereto, available to any such broker-dealer that requests it in accordance with the instructions in the letter of transmittal. See “Plan of Distribution.”

Unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires, as used in this prospectus, the terms “we,” “us,” “our,” “Universal” or the “Company” refer to Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries.

1

##### Table of Contents

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We are subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), and therefore we file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other documents with the SEC. Our SEC filings are available on the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov. We also maintain a website at www.universalinsuranceholdings.com. The reference to our website is not intended to be an active link and the information on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not, and you must not consider the information to be, a part of this prospectus or any other filings we make with the SEC. See “Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference” for more information on documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

This prospectus is part of the registration statement and does not contain all of the information in the registration statement. The registration statement, including the exhibits thereto and the documents incorporated by reference therein, contains additional relevant information about us, the New Notes and the exchange offer.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to “incorporate by reference” in this prospectus the information in other documents that we file with the SEC, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus and should be read with the same care. When we update the information contained in documents that have been incorporated by reference, by making future filings with the SEC, the information incorporated by reference in this prospectus is considered to be automatically updated and superseded. In other words, in all cases, if you are considering whether to rely on information contained in this prospectus or information incorporated by reference into this prospectus, you should rely on the information contained in the document that was filed later. We incorporate by reference (other than any information furnished to, rather than filed with, the SEC, unless expressly stated otherwise therein) the documents listed below, which are considered to be a part of this prospectus:

| • |  | our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 filed with the SEC on February 28, 2022 (File No. 001-33251);

| • |  | our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2021, June 30, 2021 and September 30, 2021, as filed with the SEC on April 30, 2021, July 30, 2021, and October 27, 2021;

| • |  | our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on March 9, 2021, May 28, 2021, June 14, 2021, August 6, 2021, November 3, 2021, November 23, 2021 and January 31, 2022 except to the extent any such information is deemed “furnished” in accordance with SEC rules.

All other documents that we subsequently file with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, after the initial date of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part until the later of (1) the termination or completion of the exchange offer or (2) the termination of the period of time described under “Plan of Distribution” during which we have agreed to make available this prospectus to broker-dealers in connection with certain resales of the New Notes, are deemed to be incorporated by reference herein (other than any information furnished to, rather than filed with, the SEC, unless expressly stated otherwise therein).

2

##### Table of Contents

Holders of the Old Notes may request a copy of these filings, at no cost, by contacting us at the following address or telephone number:

Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc.

Attention: Investor Relations

1110 W. Commercial Blvd.

Fort Lauderdale, FL 33309

Telephone: (954) 958-1200

To ensure timely delivery of any requested information, holders of the Old Notes must make any request no later than , 2022, which is five business days before the expiration date of the exchange offer, or if we decide to extend the expiration date of the exchange offer, no later than five business days before such extended expiration date.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus may contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Such statements are not historical facts and include expressions about management’s confidence and strategies and management’s expectations about new and existing programs and products, investments, relationships, opportunities and market conditions. These statements may be identified by such forward-looking terminology as “expect,” “look,” “believe,” “anticipate,” “may” or similar statements or variations of such terms. Actual results may differ materially from such forward-looking statements. Factors that may cause results to differ materially from such forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to:

| • |  | Unanticipated increases in the severity or frequency of claims, including those relating to catastrophes, severe weather events and changing climate conditions, which, in some instances, have exceeded and in the future may exceed our reserves established for claims;

| • |  | Failure of our risk mitigation strategies, including failure to accurately and adequately price the risks we underwrite and to include effective exclusions and other loss limitation methods in our insurance policies;

| • |  | Loss of independent insurance agents and inability to attract new independent agents;

| • |  | Reliance on models, which are inherently uncertain, as a tool to evaluate risks;

| • |  | The continued availability of reinsurance at current levels and prices, and our ability to collect payments due from our reinsurers;

| • |  | Changes in industry trends, including changes due to the cyclical nature of the industry and increased competition;

| • |  | Geographic concentration of our business in Florida and the effectiveness of our growth and diversification strategy in new markets;

| • |  | Loss of key personnel and inability to attract and retain talented employees;

| • |  | Failure to comply with existing and future guidelines, policies and legal and regulatory standards;

| • |  | The ability of our claims professionals to effectively manage claims;

| • |  | Litigation or regulatory actions that could result in significant damages, fines or penalties;

| • |  | A downgrade in our Financial Stability Rating® and its impact on our competitive position, the marketability of our product offerings, our liquidity and profitability;

| • |  | The impact on our business and reputation of data and security breaches due to cyberattacks or our inability to effectively adapt to changes in technology;

3

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | Our dependence on the returns of our investment portfolio, which are subject to market risk;

| • |  | Legal, regulatory or tax changes that increase our operating costs and decrease our profitability, such as limitations on rate changes or requirements to participate in loss sharing;

| • |  | Our dependence on dividends and permissible payments from our subsidiaries;

| • |  | The ability of our Insurance Entities to comply with statutory capital and surplus minimums and other regulatory and licensing requirements; and

| • |  | The ongoing impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on our business and the economy in general.

A discussion of these and other factors that could affect our results is included in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, including our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021. We undertake no duty to update any forward-looking statement to conform the statement to actual results or changes in the Company’s expectations.

Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements.

4

##### Table of Contents

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information appearing elsewhere in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus and is therefore qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information appearing elsewhere in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus. This summary may not contain all of the information that may be important to you or that you should consider in deciding to exchange your Old Notes for New Notes. We urge you to read carefully this entire prospectus and the other documents to which it refers to understand fully the terms of the New Notes and the exchange offer. You should pay special attention to the sections entitled “Risk Factors” and “Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.”

Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc.

Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. is a holding company offering property and casualty insurance and value-added insurance services. We develop, market and underwrite insurance products for consumers predominantly in the personal residential homeowners lines of business and perform substantially all other insurance-related services for our primary insurance entities, including risk management, claims management, and distribution.

Our primary insurance entities, Universal Property & Casualty Insurance Company (“UPCIC”) and American Platinum Property and Casualty Insurance Company (“APPCIC” and together with UPCIC, the “Insurance Entities”), offer insurance products through both our appointed independent agent network and our online distribution channels across 19 states (primarily in Florida), with licenses to write insurance in two additional states. The Insurance Entities seek to produce an underwriting profit (defined as earned premium minus losses, loss adjustment expense, policy acquisition costs and other operating costs) over the long term; maintain a conservative balance sheet to prepare for years in which the Insurance Entities are not able to achieve an underwriting profit; and generate investment income on assets.

UPCIC (which accounts for the majority of our Insurance Entities’ business) currently offers the following types of personal residential insurance: homeowners, renters/tenants, condo unit owners, and dwelling/fire. UPCIC also offers allied lines, coverage for other structures, and personal property, liability and personal articles coverages. APPCIC currently writes similar lines of insurance as UPCIC, but historically for properties valued in excess of $1 million. More recently, APPCIC has commenced a standard market homeowners insurance program in Florida in conjunction with our digital platforms.

As of December 31, 2021, we had total assets of approximately $2.06 billion, total stockholders’ equity of $429.7 million and our combined statutory capital surplus was approximately $394.9 million. The Company’s principal executive offices are located at 1110 W. Commercial Blvd., Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33309, and its telephone number is (954) 958-1200. The Company’s common stock is traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol “UVE.”

Additional information about the Company and its subsidiaries may be found in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus. See “Where You Can Find More Information.”

Summary of the Exchange Offer

The following provides a summary of certain terms of the exchange offer. See “The Exchange Offer” appearing elsewhere in this prospectus for a more complete description of the exchange offer and “Description of the Notes” for a more complete description of the terms of the Old Notes and New Notes.

Old Notes | $100,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026.

5

##### Table of Contents

New Notes | Up to $100,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026 that have terms that are identical in all material respects to the terms of the Old Notes, except that: (1) the New Notes have been registered with the SEC under the Securities Act and, as a result, will not bear any legend restricting their transfer; (2) the New Notes bear a different CUSIP number from the Old Notes; (3) the New Notes are generally not subject to transfer restrictions; (4) holders of the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights under the registration rights agreement that we entered into with the initial purchasers of the Old Notes or otherwise; and (5) because the holders of the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights, holders of the New Notes will not have the right to additional interest under the circumstances described in the registration rights agreement relating to our fulfillment of our registration obligations.

Exchange Offer | We are offering to exchange the Old Notes for a like principal amount of New Notes. Subject to the terms of the exchange offer, following the expiration or termination of the exchange offer, we will exchange Old Notes that have been validly tendered and not validly withdrawn prior to such expiration or termination for an equal principal amount of New Notes.

Expiration Date | The exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on , 2022, unless we decide to extend it.

Withdrawal Rights | Except as otherwise provided in this prospectus, you may validly withdraw your tender of Old Notes at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on the expiration date. For a withdrawal of tendered Old Notes to be effective, either (1) if you hold book-entry Old Notes, the exchange agent must receive, on or prior to 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the expiration date, a computer-generated notice of withdrawal, transmitted by the Depository Trust Company (“DTC”), on your behalf in accordance with the appropriate procedures of DTC’s Automated Tender Offer Program (“ATOP”) or (2) if you hold physical Old Notes, you must provide a written notice of withdrawal to the exchange agent prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date. See “The Exchange Offer—Withdrawal of Tenders.”

Conditions to Exchange Offer | The exchange offer is subject to customary conditions, which we may waive. See “The Exchange Offer—Conditions.”

Procedures for Tendering Old Notes | For any Old Notes that are represented by global book-entry notes, DTC, as depositary, or DTC’s nominee is treated as the registered holder of the Old Notes and will be the only entity that can tender your Old Notes for New Notes.

| To participate in the exchange offer, you must follow the procedures established by DTC for tendering Old Notes held in book-entry form. DTC’s ATOP procedures require that, prior to the expiration date of

6

##### Table of Contents

| the exchange offer, (1) DTC receives (a) your instructions to exchange your Old Notes and (b) your agreement to be bound by the terms of the accompanying letter of transmittal, and (2) the exchange agent receives a computer-generated message known as an “agent’s message” that is transmitted through ATOP.

| For any Old Notes that are represented by a physical note that is registered in the initial purchaser’s name, each beneficial holder of an Old Note must transmit a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal, the physical note, and all other documents required by the letter of transmittal to UMB Bank National Association, the exchange agent, at its address listed under “The Exchange Offer—Exchange Agent.”

| Please note that by using the ATOP procedures to tender and exchange Old Notes, you will be bound by the terms of the accompanying letter of transmittal, and you will be deemed to have made the acknowledgments and representations it contains. See “The Exchange Offer—Eligibility; Transferability” and “The Exchange Offer—Representations.”

Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations | The exchange of Old Notes for New Notes in the exchange offer generally should not constitute a taxable event for U.S. federal income tax purposes. See “Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations.” You should consult your own tax advisor as to the tax consequences of exchanging your Old Notes for New Notes.

Registration Rights | Under the terms of the registration rights agreement that we entered into with the initial purchasers of the Old Notes at the time we issued the Old Notes, we agreed to register the New Notes and undertake the exchange offer. The exchange offer is intended to satisfy the rights of holders of Old Notes under that registration rights agreement. After the exchange offer is completed, we will have no further obligations, except under certain limited circumstances, to provide for any exchange or undertake any further registration with respect to the Old Notes.

Transferability | Based on existing interpretations of the Securities Act by the staff of the SEC set forth in several no-action letters issued to other parties, we believe that you may offer for resale, resell or otherwise transfer the New Notes without complying with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act, provided that:

| • |  | you, or the person receiving the New Notes, are acquiring the New Notes in the ordinary course of business;

| • |  | you do not, nor does any such person, have an arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in any distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the New Notes;

7

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | you are not, nor is any such person, an “affiliate” of ours within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act;

| • |  | you are not, nor is any such person, a broker-dealer registered under the Exchange Act, and you are not engaged in, nor is any such person engaged in, and do not intend to engage in, any distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the New Notes; and

| • |  | you are not acting on behalf of any person who could not truthfully make these statements.

| Our belief that transfers of New Notes would be permitted without complying with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act under the conditions described above is based on interpretations by the staff of the SEC given to other, unrelated issuers in similar exchange offers. The staff of the SEC has not considered the exchange offer in the context of a no-action letter, and we cannot assure you that the staff of the SEC would make a similar interpretation with respect to the exchange offer. If our belief is not accurate and you transfer a New Note without delivering a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act or without an exemption from such requirements, you may incur liability under the Securities Act. We do not and will not assume, or indemnify you against, such liability. See “Risk Factors—Risks Related to the Exchange Offer.”

| Any broker-dealer that holds Old Notes acquired for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and that receives New Notes for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be a statutory underwriter and must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of such New Notes. See “Plan of Distribution.”

Consequences of Failing to Exchange Old Notes | Any Old Notes that are not exchanged in the exchange offer will continue to be governed by the indenture relating to the Old Notes and the terms of the Old Notes. Old Notes that are not exchanged will remain “restricted securities” within the meaning of Rule 144(a)(3) under the Securities Act and will be subject to the restrictions on transfer described in the Old Notes, and you will generally not be able to offer, sell, pledge or otherwise transfer the Old Notes, except to us or to any of our subsidiaries, under a registration statement that has been declared effective under the Securities Act or under an exemption from the requirements of the Securities Act. Upon the completion of the exchange offer, we will have no further obligations, except under limited circumstances, to provide for any exchange or undertake any further registration with respect to the Old Notes, and any accrual of additional interest on the Old Notes that are exchanged for New Notes in the exchange offer will cease. If you do not

8

##### Table of Contents

| participate in the exchange offer, the liquidity of your Old Notes could be adversely affected. See “Risk Factors—Risks Related to the Exchange Offer” and “The Exchange Offer—Consequences of Failure to Exchange.”

Use of Proceeds | We will not receive any cash proceeds from the exchange of Old Notes for New Notes as a result of the exchange offer. Subject to certain exceptions, we will pay all expenses incident to the exchange offer.

Cancellation of Exchanged Old Notes | Old Notes that are surrendered in exchange for New Notes will be retired and cancelled and will not be reissued. Accordingly, the issuance of the New Notes under the exchange offer will not result in any increase in our outstanding indebtedness.

Exchange Agent | UMB Bank, National Association is serving as the exchange agent for the exchange offer. See “The Exchange Offer—Exchange Agent” for the address, telephone number and email address of the exchange agent.

Summary of the New Notes

The following provides a summary of certain terms of the New Notes. The New Notes have terms that are identical in all material respects to the terms of the Old Notes, except that: (1) the New Notes have been registered with the SEC under the Securities Act and, as a result, will not bear any legend restricting their transfer; (2) the New Notes bear a different CUSIP number from the Old Notes; (3) the New Notes are generally not subject to transfer restrictions; (4) holders of the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights under the registration rights agreement that we entered into with the initial purchasers of the Old Notes; and (5) because the holders of the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights, holders of the New Notes will not have the right to additional interest under the circumstances described in the registration rights agreement relating to our fulfillment of our registration obligations. The New Notes will evidence the same debt as the Old Notes and will be governed by the same indenture under which the Old Notes were issued. See “Description of the Notes” for a more complete description of the terms of the New Notes. References in this prospectus to the “Notes” include both the Old Notes and the New Notes unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires.

Issuer | Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc.

Securities | 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026.

Aggregate Principal Amount | Up to $100,000,000.

Stated Maturity | November 30, 2026, unless previously redeemed.

Form and Denomination | The New Notes will be issued only in registered form without coupons and in minimum denominations of $100,000 and any integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof. Unless otherwise required for institutional accredited investors, the New Notes will be evidenced by a global note deposited with the trustee for the New Notes, as custodian for DTC, and transfers of beneficial interests will be facilitated only through records maintained by DTC and its participants.

9

##### Table of Contents

Interest Rate and Interest Rate Period | From and including November 23, 2021 to but excluding November 30, 2026 or any earlier redemption date, the New Notes will bear interest at a fixed annual rate equal to 5.625%, payable semiannually in arrears on May 30 and November 30 of each year, beginning on May 30, 2022.

Day Count Convention | 30-day month/360-day year.

Record Dates | We will make each interest payment to the holders of record of the New Notes at the close of business on the fifteenth calendar day prior to the applicable interest payment date, without regard to whether such day is a business day.

Ranking | The New Notes will be our general unsecured senior obligations and:

| • |  | will rank equally in right of payment and upon liquidation to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness, the terms of which provide that such indebtedness ranks equally with the Notes;

| • |  | will rank effectively subordinate in right of payment to all of our existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness;

| • |  | will rank senior in right of payment and upon liquidation to any future subordinated indebtedness, the terms of which provide that such indebtedness ranks junior in right of payment to note indebtedness such as the Notes; and

| • |  | will be structurally subordinated to the liabilities of our subsidiaries.

| As of December 31, 2021, the Company and its subsidiaries had, in the aggregate, outstanding debt of approximately $107.0 million, which consists of the Notes and a statutory surplus note UPCIC entered into on November 9, 2006 with the State Board of Administration of Florida (“SBA”) under Florida’s Insurance Capital Build-Up Incentive Program. In addition, as of December 31, 2021, the Company (excluding its consolidated subsidiaries) had no indebtedness that would rank senior to the New Notes, and no indebtedness that would rank subordinate to the New Notes. In August 2021, the Company entered into a credit agreement and related revolving loan (“Revolving Loan”) with JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A with an aggregate commitment not to exceed $35.0 million. As of December 31, 2021, the Revolving Loan is undrawn.

Optional Redemption | On or after November 30, 2023, we may redeem, at our option, all or part of the Notes upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days’ prior notice at the following redemption prices, expressed as percentages of the outstanding principal amount thereof to be redeemed, together with any accrued and unpaid interest to, but not including, the date of redemption (subject to the right of holders of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment

10

##### Table of Contents

| date), if redeemed during the twelve-month period commencing on November 30 of the years indicated below:

Period |  | Price
2023 |  | 102.81250%
2024 |  | 101.40625%
2025 and thereafter |  | 100.00000%

Limited Indenture Covenants | The Notes include certain covenants, including the following:

| • |  | Leverage Maintenance Test: The Company must maintain total consolidated indebtedness to total consolidated GAAP capitalization less than or equal to 40%, as of the end of each calendar quarter;

| • |  | Interest Reserve: The Company agrees to maintain cash on hand at the issuing entity equal to the next 12 months of interest payments on the Notes so long as the Notes remain outstanding;

| • |  | Limitation on Secured Indebtedness: Other than any existing secured indebtedness, the Company will not incur or permit to exist any mortgage, pledge, encumbrance or lien or charge securing indebtedness on any property or asset of the Company or any of its subsidiaries in excess of 20% of the total consolidated indebtedness of the Company, when combined with any existing secured indebtedness;

| • |  | Ratings Maintenance: The Company will use reasonable best efforts to maintain a rating of the Notes from Egan-Jones Ratings Company or any other nationally recognized statistical rating organization.

Listing; No Public Market | The New Notes are a new issue of securities with no established trading market and we do not expect any public market to develop in the future for the New Notes. The Old Notes are not listed on any national securities exchange or quotation system and we do not intend to apply for listing of the New Notes on any national securities exchange or quotation system.

Risk Factors | See “Risk Factors” beginning on page 14 of this prospectus, as well as the sections entitled “Risk Factors” in our annual and quarterly reports filed with the SEC, and other information included in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus, for a discussion of factors you should consider carefully before deciding to participate in the exchange offer.

Trustee | UMB Bank, National Association, or its successor if replaced in accordance with the provisions of the indenture.

Governing Law | The indenture and the New Notes are governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

11

##### Table of Contents

RISK FACTORS

In addition to the other information contained in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus, including the matters addressed under “Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements” and the matters discussed under “Risk Factors” and “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 and Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2021, and any updates to those risk factors set forth in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K, all of which have been filed with the SEC and are incorporated by reference herein, you should carefully consider the following risks in deciding whether to participate in the exchange offer. See “Where You Can Find More Information.” If any of the risks contained in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus develop into actual events, our business, financial condition, liquidity, results of operations and prospects could be materially and adversely affected, the value of the New Notes could decline, our ability to repay the New Notes may be impaired and you may lose all or part of your investment.

Risks Related to our Business

For a discussion of certain risks applicable to our business and operations, see the section entitled “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021, as updated by our subsequently filed Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K.

Risks Related to the Exchange Offer

If you do not tender your Old Notes, you will continue to hold unregistered Old Notes, and your ability to transfer Old Notes will be adversely affected.

If you do not exchange your Old Notes for New Notes in the exchange offer, you will continue to be subject to the restrictions on transfer of your Old Notes described in the legend on the global certificates or certificates for the Old Notes, as applicable. The restrictions on transfer of the Old Notes arose because we issued the Old Notes in a private placement not subject to registration under the Securities Act or applicable state securities laws. In general, you may only offer or sell the Old Notes if they are registered under the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws, or you offer and sell under an exemption from these requirements. We do not plan to register any sale of the Old Notes under the Securities Act. Additionally, the tender of Old Notes under the exchange offer by other holders will reduce the principal amount of the Old Notes outstanding, which may have an adverse effect upon, and increase the volatility of, the market price of any Old Notes that remain outstanding, due to a reduction in liquidity. See “The Exchange Offer—Consequences of Failure to Exchange.”

You may not receive New Notes in the exchange offer if you do not properly follow the exchange offer procedures.

We will issue New Notes in exchange for your Old Notes only if you validly tender and do not validly withdraw your Old Notes before expiration of the exchange offer. Although we intend to request the exchange agent to notify holders of defects or irregularities relating to tenders and withdrawals of Old Notes, neither we, the exchange agent nor any other person will have any duty or incur any liability for failure to give such notification. If you are the beneficial holder of Old Notes that are held through your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, and you wish to tender such Old Notes in the exchange offer, you should promptly contact the person through whom your Old Notes are held and instruct that person to tender your Old Notes on your behalf in accordance with the procedures described in this prospectus and the accompanying letter of transmittal. Old Notes that are not tendered or that are tendered but not accepted for exchange will, following consummation of the exchange offer, continue to be subject to the existing transfer restrictions under the Securities Act, and upon consummation of the exchange offer, certain registration and other rights under the

12

##### Table of Contents

registration rights agreement that we entered into with the initial purchasers of the Old Notes will terminate. See “The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Old Notes” and “The Exchange Offer—Consequences of Failure to Exchange.”

Some holders who exchange their Old Notes may be deemed to be underwriters, and these holders will be required to comply with additional requirements under the Securities Act.

Based on interpretations of the Securities Act by the staff of the SEC contained in certain no-action letters issued to other parties, we believe that you, or any other person receiving New Notes, may offer for resale, resell or otherwise transfer the New Notes without complying with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. Our belief that transfers of New Notes would be permitted without registration or prospectus delivery under the conditions described above is based on interpretations by the staff of the SEC given to other, unrelated issuers in similar exchange offers. The staff of the SEC has not considered the exchange offer in the context of a no-action letter, and we cannot assure you that the staff of the SEC would make a similar interpretation with respect to the exchange offer. Additionally, in some instances described in this prospectus under “Plan of Distribution,” certain holders of New Notes will remain obligated to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act to resell the New Notes. If any such holder transfers any New Notes without delivering a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act or without an applicable exemption from registration under the Securities Act, such holder may incur liability under the Securities Act. We do not and will not assume, or indemnify any such holder or other person against, such liability.

Risks Related to the Notes

The notes are unsecured obligations and will be effectively subordinated to all of our existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness.

Although the New Notes will rank on par with the Old Notes, the Notes will be general unsecured senior obligations of the Company and, consequently, will rank junior in right of payment to all of our secured indebtedness now existing or that we incur in the future to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness. As a result, upon any payment or distribution of assets to creditors in the case of liquidation, dissolution, winding-up, reorganization, assignment for the benefit of creditors or any bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceeding, holders of secured indebtedness will be entitled to have the secured indebtedness paid in full from the assets securing such indebtedness before the holders of the Notes receive any payment of principal of, or interest on, the Notes. Because the Notes are not secured by any of our assets, it is possible that there would be no assets from which claims of the holders of the Notes could be satisfied or, if any assets existed, they might be insufficient to satisfy such claims in full. Holders of the Notes will participate ratably in our remaining assets with all holders of any unsecured indebtedness that does not rank junior to the notes, based upon the respective amounts owed to each holder or creditor. In any of the foregoing events, there may be insufficient assets to pay amounts due on the Notes. As a result, holders of the Notes would likely receive less, ratably, than holders of secured indebtedness.

As of December 31, 2021, we had, in aggregate, outstanding indebtedness of $107.0 million, which consists of the Notes and a statutory surplus note UPCIC entered into on November 9, 2006 with the Florida SBA under Florida’s Insurance Capital Build-Up Incentive Program. In addition, as of December 31, 2021, the Company (excluding its consolidated subsidiaries) had no indebtedness that would rank senior to the New Notes, and no indebtedness that would rank subordinate to the New Notes. In August 2021, the Company entered into the Revolving Loan with JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A with an aggregate commitment not to exceed $35.0 million. As of December 31, 2021, the Revolving Loan is undrawn. In the future, we and our subsidiaries may incur other indebtedness, which may be substantial in amount, including indebtedness ranking on par with the notes and secured indebtedness ranking effectively senior to the notes to the extent of the collateral securing such indebtedness. Any additional indebtedness and liabilities that we and our subsidiaries incur may adversely affect our ability to pay our obligations on the notes.

13

##### Table of Contents

The Notes are obligations only of Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. and not obligations of any of our subsidiaries and will be effectively subordinated to the existing and future indebtedness, deposits and other liabilities of our subsidiaries.

The Notes are obligations solely of Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. and are not obligations of any of our subsidiaries. Our subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal entities from Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. The rights of Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. and the rights of its creditors, including the holders of the Notes, to participate in any distribution of the assets of the subsidiaries (either as a shareholder or as a creditor) upon an insolvency, bankruptcy, liquidation, dissolution, winding up or similar proceeding of such subsidiary (and the consequent right of the holders of the Notes to participate in those assets after repayment of our existing or future senior indebtedness), will be subject to the claims of the creditors of such other subsidiary.

Accordingly, the Notes are effectively subordinated to all of the existing and future indebtedness,

and other liabilities of our subsidiaries. Any additional indebtedness and liabilities that our subsidiaries incur may adversely affect our ability to pay our obligations on the Notes.

As of December 31, 2021, our subsidiary, UPCIC, had outstanding debt of approximately $7.0 million, which consists solely of a statutory surplus note entered into on November 9, 2006 with the Florida SBA under Florida’s Insurance Capital Build-Up Incentive Program.

To service our debt, we will require a significant amount of cash. Our ability to generate cash depends on many factors.

Our ability to make payments on or to refinance our indebtedness, including our ability to meet our obligations under the Notes, and to fund our operations depends on our ability to generate cash and may depend on our access to the capital markets. These will depend on our financial and operating performance, which are subject to general economic, financial, competitive, legislative, regulatory and capital market conditions that are beyond our control. If our cash flows and capital resources are insufficient to fund our debt service obligations, we may be unable to obtain new financing or to fund our obligations to our customers and business partners, implement our business plans, sell assets, seek additional capital or restructure or refinance our indebtedness, including the Notes. As a result, we may be unable to meet our obligations under the Notes. In the absence of sufficient capital resources, we could face substantial liquidity problems and might be required to dispose of material assets or operations to meet debt service and other obligations. We may not be able to consummate those dispositions of assets or obtain the proceeds that we could realize from them, and these proceeds may not be adequate to meet any debt service obligations then due, including obligations under the Notes. See “Business” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 for additional information.

Our indebtedness could adversely affect our financial results and prevent us from fulfilling our obligations under the Notes.

In addition to the currently outstanding indebtedness of the Company and its subsidiaries, we may be able to borrow substantial additional indebtedness in the future. If new indebtedness is incurred in addition to our current debt levels, the related risks that we now face could increase. Our indebtedness, including the indebtedness we may incur in the future, could have important consequences for the holders of the Notes, including:

| • |  | limiting our ability to satisfy our obligations with respect to the Notes;

| • |  | increasing our vulnerability to general adverse economic conditions;

| • |  | limiting our ability to obtain additional financing to fund future working capital, capital expenditures and other general corporate requirements;

| • |  | requiring a substantial portion of our cash flows from operations for the payment of principal of and interest on our indebtedness and thereby reducing our ability to use our cash flows to fund working capital, capital expenditures and general corporate requirements;

14

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | limiting our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry; and

| • |  | putting us at a disadvantage compared to competitors with less indebtedness.

The Notes are subject to limited rights of acceleration.

Payment of principal of the Notes may be accelerated only in the case of certain bankruptcy-related events with respect to us. As a result, holders of the Notes have no right to accelerate the payment of principal of the Notes if we fail to pay principal of or interest on the Notes or if we fail to perform any of our other obligations under the Notes or in the indenture. See “Description of the Notes—Events of Default; Right of Acceleration; Failure to Pay Principal or Interest.”

The Notes may be redeemed at our option under certain circumstances, which limits the ability of holders of the Notes to accrue interest over the full stated term of the Notes.

We may, at our option, redeem the Notes in whole or in part on November 30, 2023 and at any time thereafter at the following redemption prices (expressed as a percentage of the principal amount) plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on the Notes redeemed to, but not including, the applicable redemption date (subject to the rights of holders of record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date), if redeemed during the twelve-month period beginning on November 30 of the years indicated below:

Year |  | Redemption Price |
2023 |  |  | 102.81250 | %
2024 |  |  | 101.40625 | %
2025, and thereafter |  |  | 100.00000 | %

If we redeem the Notes for any reason, you will not have the opportunity to continue to accrue and be paid interest to the stated maturity date, and you may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds you receive in a similar security or in securities bearing similar interest rates or yields.

There is not expected to be an active trading market for the New Notes.

The New Notes are a new issue of securities with no established trading market. We do not intend to apply for listing of the New Notes on any national securities exchange or quotation system. If an active trading market for the New Notes does not develop, the market price and liquidity of the New Notes may be adversely affected. If the New Notes are traded, they may trade at a discount from their initial offering price, depending on prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, our performance and other factors. Accordingly, we cannot assure you that a trading market for the New Notes will develop or the ability of holders of the New Notes to sell their New Notes.

Changes in our credit ratings may adversely affect your investment in the Notes and our credit ratings may not reflect all risks of an investment in the New Notes.

Any credit ratings on the Notes are assessments by rating agencies of our ability to pay our debts when due. These ratings are not recommendations to purchase, hold or sell the Notes, inasmuch as the ratings do not comment as to market price or suitability for a particular investor, are limited in scope and do not address all material risks relating to an investment in the Notes. The ratings reflect only the view of each rating agency at the time the rating is issued based on information furnished to the ratings agencies by us and information obtained by the ratings agencies from other sources. There can be no assurance that any such credit ratings will remain in effect for any given period of time or that such ratings will not be lowered, suspended or withdrawn entirely by the rating agencies, if, in each rating agency’s judgment, circumstances so warrant.

15

##### Table of Contents

Any ratings of our long-term debt are based on a number of factors, including our financial strength as well as factors not entirely within our control, including conditions affecting the financial services industry generally. There can be no assurance that we will not receive adverse changes in our ratings in the future, which could adversely affect the cost and other terms upon which we are able to obtain funding and the way in which we are perceived in the capital markets. Actual or anticipated changes or downgrades in our credit ratings, including any announcement that our ratings are under review for a downgrade, could affect the market value and liquidity of the Notes and increase our borrowing costs. Our credit ratings may also not reflect all potential risks related to the market or other factors on the value of the New Notes. Furthermore, because your return on the New Notes depends upon factors in addition to our ability to pay our obligations, an improvement in our credit ratings will not reduce the other investment risks related to the New Notes.

16

##### Table of Contents

USE OF PROCEEDS

The exchange offer is intended to satisfy our obligations under the registration rights agreement that we entered into with the initial purchasers of the Old Notes. We will not receive any cash proceeds from the exchange offer. In consideration for issuing the New Notes as contemplated by this prospectus, we will receive a like principal amount in exchange of the Old Notes. Old Notes that are surrendered in exchange for New Notes will be retired and cancelled and will not be reissued. Accordingly, the issuance of the New Notes under the exchange offer will not result in any increase in our outstanding indebtedness. Subject to certain exceptions, we will pay all expenses incident to the exchange offer.

17

##### Table of Contents

THE EXCHANGE OFFER

General

In connection with the issuance of the Old Notes on November 23, 2021, we entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers of the Old Notes, which provides for the exchange offer we are making pursuant to this prospectus. The exchange offer will permit eligible holders of Old Notes to exchange their Old Notes for New Notes that are identical in all material respects with the Old Notes, except that:

| • |  | the New Notes have been registered with the SEC under the Securities Act and, as a result, will not bear any legend restricting their transfer;

| • |  | the New Notes bear a different CUSIP number from the Old Notes;

| • |  | the New Notes are generally not subject to transfer restrictions;

| • |  | holders of the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights under the registration rights agreement or otherwise; and

| • |  | because the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights, holders of the New Notes will not have the right to additional interest under the circumstances described in the registration rights agreement relating to our fulfillment of our registration obligations.

The New Notes will evidence the same debt as the Old Notes. Holders of the New Notes will continue to be entitled to the benefits of the indenture. Accordingly, the New Notes and the Old Notes will be treated as a single series of debt securities under the indenture. Old Notes that are not accepted for exchange in the exchange offer will remain outstanding and interest on those Old Notes will continue to accrue at the applicable interest rate and be subject to the terms of the indenture.

The exchange offer does not depend on any minimum aggregate principal amount of Old Notes being tendered for exchange.

We intend to conduct the exchange offer in accordance with the provisions of the registration rights agreement, the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and the related rules and regulations of the SEC applicable to transactions of this type.

We will be deemed to have accepted validly tendered Old Notes if and when we have given oral or written notice to the exchange agent of our acceptance of such Old Notes. Subject to the terms and conditions of the exchange offer, delivery of New Notes will be made by the exchange agent after receipt of our notice of acceptance. The exchange agent will act as agent for the holders of Old Notes tendering their Old Notes for the purpose of receiving New Notes from us in exchange for such tendered and accepted Old Notes. The exchange offer is subject to the conditions set forth below under “The Exchange Offer—Conditions.” As a result of these conditions (which may be waived by us, in whole or in part, in our absolute discretion), we may not be required to exchange any of the Old Notes. In such case, or if any tendered Old Notes are not accepted for exchange because of an invalid tender, the occurrence of other events described in this prospectus or otherwise, we will return or cause to be returned the Old Notes not exchanged to the tendering holder after the expiration or termination of the exchange offer.

If a holder of Old Notes validly tenders Old Notes in the exchange offer, the tendering holder will not be required to pay us brokerage commissions or fees. In addition, subject to the instructions in the letter of transmittal and certain limited exceptions described in this prospectus and the letter of transmittal, the tendering holder will not be required to pay transfer taxes for the exchange of Old Notes. Subject to certain exceptions described in this prospectus, we will pay all of the expenses in connection with the exchange offer, other than certain applicable taxes. See “The Exchange Offer—Fees and Expenses.”

18

##### Table of Contents

Holders of outstanding Old Notes do not have any appraisal, dissenters’ or similar rights in connection with the exchange offer. Outstanding Old Notes that are not tendered, or are tendered but not accepted, in connection with the exchange offer will remain outstanding.

NEITHER WE NOR THE EXCHANGE AGENT ARE MAKING ANY RECOMMENDATION TO THE HOLDERS OF THE OUTSTANDING OLD NOTES AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER ALL OR ANY PORTION OF THEIR OUTSTANDING OLD NOTES IN THE EXCHANGE OFFER. IN ADDITION, NEITHER WE NOR THE EXCHANGE AGENT HAVE AUTHORIZED ANYONE TO MAKE ANY SUCH RECOMMENDATION. HOLDERS OF THE OUTSTANDING OLD NOTES MUST MAKE THEIR OWN DECISION WHETHER TO TENDER PURSUANT TO THE EXCHANGE OFFER, AND, IF SO, THE AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF OUTSTANDING OLD NOTES TO TENDER AFTER READING THIS PROSPECTUS AND THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND CONSULTING WITH THEIR ADVISORS, IF ANY, BASED ON THEIR FINANCIAL POSITION AND INDIVIDUAL REQUIREMENTS.

Registration Rights Agreement

We issued the Old Notes in a private placement not subject to registration under the Securities Act or applicable state securities laws. In connection with the issuance of the Old Notes, we entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers of the Old Notes, and we are making the exchange offer to comply with our contractual obligations under the registration rights agreement.

The following provides a summary of certain terms of the registration rights agreement. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the registration rights agreement, which is incorporated by reference as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Under the terms of the registration rights agreement, we agreed to register the New Notes and undertake the exchange offer. The exchange offer is intended to satisfy the rights of holders of Old Notes under the registration rights agreement. After the exchange offer is completed, we will have no further obligations, except under the limited circumstances described below, to provide for any exchange or undertake any further registration with respect to the Old Notes.

Under the terms of the registration rights agreement, we agreed, among other things, to use commercially reasonable efforts to:

| • |  | file with the SEC on or prior to March 23, 2022 a registration statement covering the offer by the Company to exchange all of the Old Notes for a like aggregate principal amount of the New Notes;

| • |  | cause that registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC no later than 20 business days after the date the Company is notified by the SEC that the registration statement will not be reviewed, or will not be subject to further review;

| • |  | cause that registration statement to remain effective until the closing of the exchange offer; and

| • |  | consummate the exchange offer no later than 360 days after the effective date of that registration statement.

We also agreed to issue and exchange New Notes for all Old Notes validly tendered and not validly withdrawn before the expiration of the exchange offer. We are sending this prospectus, together with a letter of transmittal, to all the holders of the Old Notes known to us. For each Old Note validly tendered to us in the exchange offer and not validly withdrawn, the holder will receive a New Note having a principal amount equal to the principal amount of the tendered Old Note. Old Notes may be exchanged, and New Notes will be issued, only in minimum denominations of $100,000 and any integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof.

19

##### Table of Contents

We further agreed that, under certain circumstances, we would file a shelf registration statement with the SEC that would allow resales by certain holders of the Old Notes in lieu of such holders participating in the exchange offer.

Eligibility; Transferability

We are making the exchange offer in reliance on interpretations of the Securities Act by the staff of the SEC set forth in several no-action letters issued to other parties. We have not sought or received our own no-action letter from the staff of the SEC with respect to the exchange offer and the related transactions, and there can be no assurance that the staff of the SEC will make a determination in the case of the exchange offer and such transactions that is similar to its determinations in the above-mentioned no-action letters. However, based on these existing SEC staff interpretations, we believe that you, or any other person receiving New Notes, may offer for resale, resell or otherwise transfer the New Notes without complying with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act, provided that:

| • |  | you are, or the person receiving the New Notes is, acquiring the New Notes in the ordinary course of business;

| • |  | you do not, nor does any such person, have an arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in any distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the New Notes;

| • |  | you are not, nor is any such person, an “affiliate” of ours within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act;

| • |  | you are not, nor is any such person, a broker-dealer registered under the Exchange Act, and you are not engaged in, nor is any such person engaged in, and do not intend to engage in, any distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the New Notes; and

| • |  | you are not acting on behalf of any person who could not truthfully make these statements.

To participate in the exchange offer, you must represent as a holder of Old Notes that each of these statements is true.

In addition, in order for broker-dealers registered under the Exchange Act to participate in the exchange offer, each such broker-dealer must also: (1) represent that it is participating in the exchange offer for its own account and is exchanging Old Notes acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities; (2) confirm that it has not entered into any arrangement or understanding with us or any of our affiliates to distribute the New Notes; and (3) acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of the New Notes. The letter of transmittal to be delivered in connection with a tender of the Old Notes states that by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, such broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with resale of the New Notes received in exchange for the Old Notes where such Old Notes were acquired by such broker-dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities. We have agreed that, for a period of 180 days following the expiration date of the exchange offer, we will amend or supplement this prospectus to expedite or facilitate the disposition of any New Notes by such broker-dealers.

Any holder of Old Notes (1) who is our affiliate, (2) who does not acquire the New Notes in the ordinary course of business, (3) who participates in or intends to participate in the exchange offer for the purpose of, or with a view to, distributing the New Notes or (4) who is a broker-dealer who purchased the Old Notes directly from us:

| • |  | will not be able to rely on the interpretation of the staff of the SEC set forth in the no-action letters described above;

| • |  | will not be able to tender Old Notes in the exchange offer; and

20

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any sale or transfer of the New Notes, unless the sale or transfer is made pursuant to an exemption from those requirements.

The exchange offer is not being made to, nor will we accept tenders for exchange from, holders of Old Notes in any jurisdiction in which the exchange offer or the acceptance of the exchange offer would not be in compliance with the securities or blue sky laws of such jurisdiction.

Expiration of the Exchange Offer; Extensions; Amendments

The exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time on , 2022, or at such later date or time to which we may extend the exchange offer. We refer to such date, as it may be extended, as the “expiration date.” To extend the exchange offer, we will notify the exchange agent and each registered holder of the Old Notes of any extension before 9:00 a.m. Eastern Time on the next business day after the previously scheduled expiration date. During any such extension, all Old Notes previously tendered will remain subject to the exchange offer and may be accepted for exchange by us.

We reserve the right to extend the exchange offer, delay accepting any tendered Old Notes or, if any of the conditions described below under the heading “The Exchange Offer—Conditions” have not been satisfied, to terminate the exchange offer. We also reserve the right to amend the terms of the exchange offer in any manner. We will give oral or written notice of any delay, extension or termination of, or amendment to, the exchange offer to the exchange agent. We will keep the exchange offer open for not less than 20 business days, or longer if required by applicable law, after the date on which notice of the exchange offer is given to holders of the Old Notes.

If we amend the exchange offer in a manner that we consider material, we will disclose that amendment by means of a prospectus supplement, and we will extend the exchange offer so that at least five business days remain in the exchange offer following notice of the material change.

If we determine to make a public announcement of any delay, extension, amendment or termination of the exchange offer, we will do so by making a timely release through an appropriate news agency.

If we terminate or withdraw the exchange offer, we will promptly return any Old Notes deposited under the exchange offer as required by Rule 14e-1(c) under the Exchange Act.

Conditions

The exchange offer is not conditioned on any minimum aggregate principal amount of Old Notes being tendered or accepted for exchange. Notwithstanding any other term of the exchange offer, we will not be required to accept for exchange, or issue any New Notes for, any Old Notes and may terminate or amend the exchange offer before the acceptance of the Old Notes, if:

| • |  | such Old Notes are tendered to us other than in accordance with the terms and conditions of the exchange offer;

| • |  | we determine that the exchange offer, or the making of any exchange by a holder, violates any applicable law or any applicable interpretation by the staff of the SEC; or

| • |  | any action or proceeding is instituted or threatened in any court or by or before any governmental agency with respect to the exchange offer that, in our judgment, would reasonably be expected to impair our ability to proceed with the exchange offer.

The conditions listed above are for our sole benefit and may be asserted by us regardless of the circumstances giving rise to any of these conditions. We reserve the absolute right to waive these conditions in

21

##### Table of Contents

whole or in part at any time and from time to time in our sole discretion prior to the expiration date, subject to applicable law. Our failure at any time to exercise any of the above rights will not be considered a waiver of that right, and that right will be considered an ongoing right which we may assert at any time and from time to time.

In addition, we will not accept for exchange any Old Notes tendered, and no New Notes will be issued in exchange for those Old Notes, if at any time any stop order is threatened or issued by the SEC with respect to the registration statement for the exchange offer and the New Notes or the qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, or the Trust Indenture Act. In any such event, we must use our commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the withdrawal of any such stop order as soon as practicable and provide prompt notice to each holder of the withdrawal of any such stop order.

Further, we will not be obligated to accept for exchange the Old Notes of any holder that has not made to us the representations described under “The Exchange Offer—Eligibility; Transferability” and “Plan of Distribution.”

Procedures for Tendering Old Notes

To participate in the exchange offer, you must validly tender your Old Notes to the exchange agent as described below. It is your responsibility to validly tender your Old Notes.

If you have any questions or need help in exchanging your Old Notes, please contact the exchange agent, whose address, phone number and email address are set forth below in “The Exchange Offer—Exchange Agent.”

Book-Entry Old Notes

For any Old Notes that were issued in book-entry form and are currently represented by global certificates held for the account of DTC, as depositary, or its nominee, is treated as the registered holder of the Old Notes and will be the only entity that can tender your Old Notes for New Notes. Therefore, to validly tender Old Notes and to obtain New Notes, you must comply with the procedures described below to initiate the exchange agent’s book-entry transfer of the Old Notes into the exchange agent’s account at DTC using DTC’s ATOP procedures. To comply with those procedures, you must cause:

| • |  | a properly transmitted “agent’s message” (as defined below) to be received by the exchange agent through ATOP prior to 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on the expiration date; and

| • |  | a timely confirmation of a book-entry tender of the Old Notes into the exchange agent’s account at DTC through ATOP pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer described below to be received by the exchange agent prior to 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the expiration date.

Following receipt of a properly transmitted “agent’s message,” the exchange agent will establish an ATOP account with DTC for purposes of the exchange offer promptly after the commencement of the exchange offer. Any financial institution that is a DTC participant, including your broker or bank, may make a book-entry tender of outstanding Old Notes by causing the book-entry transfer of such Old Notes into the exchange agent’s ATOP account in accordance with DTC’s procedures for such transfers. Subject to the terms of the exchange offer, following the expiration or termination of the exchange offer, the exchange agent will exchange Old Notes validly tendered and not validly withdrawn prior to such expiration or termination for an equal principal amount of New Notes by credit to the holder’s account at DTC. If the entire principal amount of all Old Notes held by a holder is not tendered, then Old Notes for the principal amount of the Old Notes not tendered and accepted will be returned by credit to the holder’s account at DTC following the expiration date.

The term “agent’s message” means a message transmitted by a DTC participant to DTC, and thereafter transmitted by DTC to the exchange agent, which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgement

22

##### Table of Contents

from the participant stating that such participant and beneficial holder agree to be bound by the terms of the exchange offer, including the letter of transmittal, and that such agreement may be enforced against such participant.

Each agent’s message must include the following information:

| • |  | name of the beneficial owner tendering such Old Notes;

| • |  | account number of the beneficial owner tendering such Old Notes;

| • |  | principal amount of Old Notes tendered by such beneficial owner; and

| • |  | a confirmation that the beneficial owner of the Old Notes has agreed to be bound by the terms of the accompanying letter of transmittal.

The delivery of the Old Notes through DTC, and any transmission of an agent’s message through ATOP, is at the election and risk of the person tendering Old Notes. If we do not accept any tendered Old Notes for exchange or if Old Notes are submitted for a greater principal amount than the holder desires to exchange, the unaccepted or non-exchanged Old Notes will be returned, without expense, to their tendering holder by crediting the holder’s account at DTC, following the expiration or termination of the exchange offer.

By using the ATOP procedures to exchange Old Notes, you will not be required to deliver a letter of transmittal to the exchange agent. However, by using the ATOP procedures to tender and exchange Old Notes, you will be bound by the terms of the letter of transmittal, and you will be deemed to have made the acknowledgements and the representations and warranties it contains, just as if you had signed it. Each tendering holder, by delivery of an agent’s message, waives any right to receive any notice of the acceptance of such tender.

Physical Notes

If your Old Notes were issued in physical form, then you must physically tender your Old Notes for New Notes. Therefore, to tender Old Notes subject to the exchange offer and to obtain New Notes you must transmit to UMB Bank National Association, the exchange agent, at its address listed under “The Exchange Offer—Exchange Agent”:

| • |  | the physical Old Note;

| • |  | a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal; and

| • |  | all other documents required by the letter of transmittal.

The method of delivery of original notes, letters of transmittal and all other required documents is at the holder’s election and risk. Holders of physical Old Notes should not send letters of transmittal or other required documents to us. If we do not accept any tendered Old Notes for exchange or if Old Notes are submitted for a greater principal amount than the holder desires to exchange, the unaccepted or non-exchanged physical Old Notes will be returned, without expense, to their tendering holder, following the expiration or termination of the exchange offer.

We will determine all questions as to the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt), acceptance and withdrawal of tendered Old Notes in our sole discretion, and our determination will be final and binding on all parties. We reserve the absolute right, in our sole and absolute discretion, to reject any and all Old Notes not validly tendered or any Old Notes whose acceptance by us would, in the opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. We also reserve the absolute right, in our sole discretion subject to applicable law, to waive or amend any of the conditions of the exchange offer or to waive any defects, irregularities or conditions of tender as to any particular Old Notes, either before or after the expiration date. Our interpretation of the terms and conditions of the

23

##### Table of Contents

exchange offer (including the instructions in the accompanying letter of transmittal) will be final and binding on all parties. No alternative, conditional or contingent tenders will be accepted. Unless waived, any defects or irregularities in connection with tenders of Old Notes must be cured within a time period we will reasonably determine. We are not required to waive defects and are not required to notify you of defects in your tender. Although we intend to request the exchange agent to notify holders of defects or irregularities relating to tenders and withdrawals of Old Notes, neither we, the exchange agent nor any other person will have any duty or incur any liability for failure to give such notification. Tenders of Old Notes will not be considered to have been made until such defects or irregularities have been cured or waived. If we waive any terms or conditions with respect to a noteholder, we will extend the same waiver to all noteholders with respect to that term or condition. Any Old Notes received by the exchange agent that are not validly tendered and as to which the defects or irregularities have not been cured or waived will be returned by the exchange agent, without expense, to the tendering holders following the expiration date. Each tendering holder, by delivery of an agent’s message, waives any right to receive any notice of the acceptance of such tender.

The tender by a holder of Old Notes that is not validly withdrawn prior to the expiration date of the exchange offer and that is accepted by us will constitute a binding agreement between us and the holder in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and in the accompanying letter of transmittal. There is no procedure for guaranteed late delivery of the Old Notes in connection with the exchange offer.

Representations

By tendering Old Notes, each holder is deemed to have acknowledged to us all of the representations contained in the letter of transmittal, including that:

| • |  | any New Notes that you receive will be acquired in the ordinary course of business;

| • |  | you are not participating in the exchange offer with a view to distribute any New Notes nor do you have any arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in the distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the New Notes in violation of the provisions of the Securities Act;

| • |  | you are not an “affiliate” (within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act);

| • |  | if you are a broker-dealer that will receive New Notes for your own account in exchange for Old Notes, you acquired those New Notes as a result of market-making or other trading activities, and you will satisfy any applicable prospectus delivery requirements in connection with any resale of such New Notes; and

| • |  | you are not acting on behalf of any person or entity who could not truthfully make the foregoing representations and warranties.

Withdrawal of Tenders

Except as otherwise provided in this prospectus, you may validly withdraw your tender of Old Notes at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on the expiration date. For a withdrawal of tendered Old Notes to be effective, either (1) if you hold book-entry Old Notes, the exchange agent must receive, prior to 5:00 p.m. Eastern Time on the expiration date, a computer-generated notice of withdrawal, transmitted by DTC on your behalf in accordance with the appropriate procedures of DTC’s ATOP system or (2) if you hold physical Old Notes, you must provide a written notice of withdrawal to the exchange agent prior to 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on the expiration date. Any such notice of withdrawal must:

| • |  | specify the name of the tendering holder of Old Notes to be withdrawn;

| • |  | specify the principal amount of the Old Notes delivered for exchange;

| • |  | if you hold book-entry Old Notes, specify the name and number of the account at DTC to be credited with the withdrawn Old Notes;

24

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | include a statement that such holder is withdrawing its election to have such Old Notes exchanged; and

| • |  | if you hold book-entry Old Notes, otherwise comply with the procedures of DTC.

We will determine all questions as to the validity, form and eligibility (including time of receipt) of such withdrawal notices in our sole discretion, and our determination will be final and binding on all parties. Any Old Notes validly withdrawn will be considered not to have been validly tendered for purposes of the exchange offer, and no New Notes will be issued in exchange for such Old Notes. Any Old Notes that have been tendered but that are not accepted for exchange or that are withdrawn will be returned to the holder, without expense to such holder, after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of the exchange offer. Validly withdrawn Old Notes may be re-tendered by following one of the procedures described above under “—Procedures for Tendering Old Notes” at any time prior to the expiration date of the exchange offer.

Exchange Agent

UMB Bank, National Association, the trustee under the indenture, has been appointed the exchange agent for the exchange offer. Letters of transmittal and all correspondence in connection with the exchange offer should be sent or delivered by each holder of Old Notes, or a beneficial owner’s commercial bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee, to the exchange agent as follows:

By Hand, Overnight Delivery or Mail (Registered or Certified Mail Recommended):

UMB Bank, N.A.

Attn: Corporate Trust Officer/Mauri J. Cowen

5555 San Felipe St., Suite 870

Houston, Texas 77056

For additional information, you may contact the exchange agent by calling (713) 300-0587 or emailing Mauri.Cowen@umb.com.

We will pay the exchange agent reasonable and customary fees for its services (including attorneys’ fees) and will reimburse it for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with the exchange offer.

Fees and Expenses

We will bear the expenses of soliciting tenders of the Old Notes and issuance of the New Notes. The principal solicitation is being made through ATOP. However, we may make additional solicitations by email, telephone or in person by our officers and employees and those of our affiliates.

We have not retained any dealer-manager in connection with the exchange offer and will not make any payments to broker-dealers or others soliciting acceptances of the exchange offer. As indicated above, we will, however, pay the exchange agent reasonable and customary fees for its services and reimburse it for its related reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. We will also pay any other cash expenses that we incur in connection with the exchange offer.

Except as described below, we will pay all transfer taxes, if any, applicable to the exchange of Old Notes under the exchange offer. The tendering holder will be required to pay any transfer taxes, whether imposed on the registered holder or any other person, if:

| • |  | New Notes and/or substitute Old Notes not exchanged are to be delivered to, or registered or issued in the name of, any person other than the registered holder of the Old Notes so exchanged;

| • |  | tendered Old Notes are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing the letter of transmittal; or

| • |  | a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of Old Notes under the exchange offer.

25

##### Table of Contents

If satisfactory evidence of payment of transfer taxes is not submitted with the letter of transmittal, the amount of any transfer taxes will be billed to the tendering holder.

Accounting Treatment

We will record the New Notes at the same carrying value as the Old Notes reflected in our accounting records on the date of the exchange. Accordingly, we will not recognize any gain or loss for accounting purposes upon completion of the exchange offer.

Consequences of Failure to Exchange

Old Notes that are not exchanged will remain “restricted securities” within the meaning of Rule 144(a)(3) under the Securities Act and will be subject to the restrictions on transfer described in the Old Notes.

Accordingly, such Old Notes may not be offered, sold, pledged or otherwise transferred except:

| • |  | to us or to any of our subsidiaries;

| • |  | under a registration statement that has been declared effective under the Securities Act;

| • |  | for so long as the Old Notes are eligible for resale pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act, to a person the holder of the Old Notes and any person acting on its behalf reasonably believes is a “qualified institutional buyer” as defined in Rule 144A, that purchases for its own account or for the account of another qualified institutional buyer, in each case, to whom notice is given that the transfer is being made in reliance on Rule 144A; or

| • |  | under any other available exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act (in which case we and the trustee will have the right to require the delivery of an opinion of counsel (at the holder’s sole cost), certifications and/or other information satisfactory to us and the trustee);

in each case, subject to compliance with any applicable foreign, state or other securities laws.

Upon completion of the exchange offer, due to the restrictions on transfer of the Old Notes and the absence of such restrictions applicable to the New Notes, it is likely that the market, if any, for Old Notes will be relatively less liquid than the market for New Notes. Consequently, holders of Old Notes who do not participate in the exchange offer could experience significant diminution in the value of their Old Notes, compared to the value of the New Notes. The holders of Old Notes not tendered will have no further registration rights, except that, under limited circumstances specified in the registration rights agreement, we may be required to file a shelf registration statement covering resales of Old Notes.

Additional Information Regarding the Registration Rights Agreement

As noted above, we are effecting the exchange offer to comply with our contractual obligations under the registration rights agreement. The registration rights agreement requires us to cause an exchange offer registration statement to be filed with the SEC under the Securities Act, use our commercially reasonable efforts to cause the registration statement to become effective, and satisfy certain other obligations, within certain time periods.

If:

| • |  | the registration statement is not filed with the SEC on or prior to March 23, 2022;

| • |  | the registration statement is not declared effective within 20 business days after the date the Company is notified (orally or in writing, whichever is earlier) by the SEC that the registration statement will not be reviewed, or will not be subject to further review; or

26

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | the exchange offer is not completed on or prior to the 360th day following the effective date of the registration statement;

the interest rate on the Old Notes will be increased by 0.25% per annum immediately following the date of such registration default and will increase by an additional 0.25% per annum immediately following each 90-day period during which additional interest accrues while the Company has not satisfied the relevant obligation, but in no event will such increase exceed 0.50% per annum. If at any time more than one registration default has occurred and is continuing, the increase in interest rate will apply as if there occurred a single registration default that begins on the date that the earliest such registration default occurred and ends on such date that there is no registration default. Following the cure of all such registration defaults, the accrual of additional interest will cease and the interest rate will be reduced to the original interest rate borne by the Old Notes.

Our obligation to register the exchange of the New Notes for the Old Notes will terminate upon completion of the exchange offer. However, under certain limited circumstances specified in the registration rights agreement, we may be required to file a shelf registration statement covering resales of the Old Notes.

27

##### Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES

On November 23, 2021, we issued $100.0 million in aggregate principal amount of our 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026, which we refer to in this prospectus as the “Old Notes.” The Old Notes were issued in a private placement transaction to certain qualified institutional buyers and accredited investors, and as such, were not registered under the Securities Act. The Old Notes were issued under an indenture, dated November 23, 2021, between Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc., as issuer, and UMB Bank, National Association, as trustee, which we refer to as the “indenture.” The term “Notes” refers collectively to the Old Notes and the New Notes.

The New Notes will be issued under the indenture and will evidence the same debt as the Old Notes. The terms of the New Notes are identical in all material respects to those of the Old Notes, except that:

| • |  | the New Notes have been registered with the SEC under the Securities Act and, as a result, will not bear any legend restricting their transfer;

| • |  | the New Notes bear a different CUSIP number from the Old Notes;

| • |  | the New Notes are generally not subject to transfer restrictions;

| • |  | holders of the New Notes are not entitled to registration rights under the registration rights agreement that we entered into with the initial purchasers of the Old Notes or otherwise; and

| • |  | because holders of New Notes are not entitled to registration rights, holders of the New Notes will not have the right to additional interest under the circumstances described in the registration rights agreement relating to our fulfillment of our registration obligations.

The New Notes will be issued only in registered form without coupons and in minimum denominations of $100,000 and any integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof. The New Notes will be evidenced by a global note deposited with the trustee for the New Notes, as custodian for DTC, and transfers of beneficial interests will be facilitated only through records maintained by DTC and its participants.

The terms of the New Notes include those stated in the indenture and those made part of the indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act.

The following provides a summary of certain terms of the indenture and the New Notes. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete indenture, which is incorporated by reference as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and to the form of notes, which is included as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. We urge you to read the indenture and the form of notes because those documents, not this summary description, define your rights as holders of the New Notes. Whenever we refer to the defined terms of the indenture in this prospectus without defining them, the terms have the meanings given to them in the indenture. You must look to the indenture for the most complete description of the information summarized in this prospectus.

General

The exchange offer for the New Notes will be for up to $100.0 million in aggregate principal amount of the Old Notes. The New Notes, together with any Old Notes that remain outstanding after the exchange offer, will be treated as a single class for all purposes of the indenture, including, without limitation, waivers, consents, amendments, redemptions and offers to purchase.

Principal, Maturity and Interest

The New Notes have materially identical interest terms as the Old Notes, except with respect to additional interest that may be earned on the Old Notes under circumstances relating to our registration obligations under the registration rights agreement. Interest on the Notes will accrue from and including November 23, 2021. The Notes will mature and become payable, unless earlier redeemed, on November 30, 2026.

28

##### Table of Contents

From and including November 23, 2021 to but excluding November 30, 2026 or any earlier redemption date, the New Notes will bear interest at a fixed annual rate equal to 5.625%, payable semiannually in arrears on May 30 and November 30 of each year, beginning May 30, 2022. During this period, interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months. In the event the Notes are downgraded by Egan-Jones Ratings Company (or a replacement ratings agency) below A- but equal to or above BBB-, the rate of interest on the Notes shall increase by 0.50% to 6.125%. If the rating is subsequently increased back to A- or higher, the rate of interest will decrease by 0.50% to 5.625%. If the rating is further downgraded to BB+ or lower, the rate of interest will increase by another 0.50% to 6.625%. If the rating is subsequently improved back to BBB- or higher, the rate of interest will decrease by 0.50% to 6.125%. If Egan-Jones Ratings Company (or a replacement ratings agency) changes its rating of the Notes more than once prior to any particular interest payment date or ceases to provide a rating of the Notes, the last change by Ratings Agency prior to such interest payment date will control for purposes of any interest rate increase or decrease with respect to the Notes. Interest on each New Note will accrue from the last interest payment date on which interest was paid on the Old Note surrendered in exchange thereof, or if no interest has been paid on such Old Note, from the date of its original issuance. Interest on the Old Notes accepted for exchange will cease to accrue upon the issuance of the New Notes.

We will make each interest payment to the holders of record of the Notes at the close of business on the fifteenth calendar day prior to the applicable interest payment date, without regard to whether such day is a business day. Principal of and interest on the Notes will be payable, and the Notes will be exchangeable and transferable at the office or agency that we have designated and maintain for such purposes, which, initially, will be the corporate trust office of the trustee located at UMB Bank National Association, 5555 San Felipe St., Suite 870, Houston, Texas 77056, Attention: Corporate Trust Officer/Mauri Cowen; except that payment of interest may be made at our option by mailing a check to the address of the person entitled thereto as shown on the security register or by transfer to an account maintained by the payee with a bank located in the United States.

Ranking

The New Notes will be our general unsecured senior obligations and will (i) rank equally in right of payment and upon liquidation to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness, the terms of which provide that such indebtedness ranks equally with the Notes; (ii) be effectively subordinate in right of payment to all of our existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness; (iii) rank senior in right of payment and upon liquidation to any future subordinated indebtedness, the terms of which provide that such indebtedness ranks junior in right of payment to note indebtedness such as the Notes; and (iv) be structurally subordinated to the liabilities of our subsidiaries.

As of December 31, 2021, the Company and its subsidiaries had, in the aggregate, outstanding debt of approximately $107.0 million, which consists of the Notes and a statutory surplus note UPCIC entered into on November 9, 2006 with the Florida SBA under Florida’s Insurance Capital Build-Up Incentive Program. In addition, as of December 31, 2021, the Company (excluding its consolidated subsidiaries) had no indebtedness that would rank senior to the New Notes, and no indebtedness that would rank subordinate to the New Notes. In August 2021, the Company entered into the Revolving Loan with JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A with an aggregate commitment not to exceed $35.0 million. As of December 31, 2021 the Revolving Loan is undrawn.

Redemption

We may, at our option, redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, beginning on the interest payment date of November 30, 2023 and at any time thereafter at the following redemption prices (expressed as a percentage of the principal amount) plus accrued and unpaid interest and Additional Interest, if any, on the Notes redeemed to, but not including, the applicable Redemption Date (subject to the rights of Holders of record on the relevant

29

##### Table of Contents

record date to receive interest due on the relevant interest payment date), if redeemed during the twelve-month period beginning on November 30 of the years indicated below:

Year |  | Redemption Price |
2023 |  |  | 102.81250 | %
2024 |  |  | 101.40625 | %
2025, and thereafter |  |  | 100.00000 | %

If less than all of the Notes are to be redeemed, the Notes will be redeemed on a pro rata basis as to the holders, and if the Notes are represented by Global Notes held by DTC and such redemption is processed through DTC such redemption will be made on a “Pro Rata Pass-Through Distribution of Principal” basis in accordance with the procedures of DTC. In the event a pro rata redemption is not permitted under applicable law or applicable requirements of DTC, the Notes to be redeemed will be selected by lot or such method as the trustee will deem fair and appropriate.

Notices of redemption will be given in the manner provided for in the indenture to each holder of Notes to be redeemed at least 30, but no more than 60, days before the redemption date to the holders of Notes to be redeemed. If any Note is to be redeemed in part only, the notice of redemption that relates to that note will state the portion of the principal amount thereof to be redeemed. A new note in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of the original Note, if any, will be issued in the name of the holder thereof upon surrender of the original note. Notes called for redemption become due and payable on the date fixed for redemption at the redemption price specified in the notice of redemption, together with any accrued and unpaid interest, if any, and additional interest, if and to the extent applicable. On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on Notes or portions of Notes called for redemption.

The Notes are not subject to redemption at the option of the holders.

Repurchases

We may purchase Notes at any time on the open market or otherwise. If we purchase Notes in this manner, we have the discretion to hold, resell or surrender the Notes to the trustee under the indenture for cancellation.

No Sinking Fund

The Notes will not be entitled to the benefit of any sinking fund. This means that we will not deposit money on a regular basis into any separate custodial account to repay the notes.

Form, Denomination, Transfer, Exchange and Book-Entry Procedures

The Notes will be issued only in registered form without coupons and in minimum denominations of $100,000 and any integral multiple of $1,000 in excess thereof.

The New Notes will be evidenced by a global note that will be deposited with, or on behalf of, DTC, or any successor thereto, and registered in the name of Cede & Co., or Cede, as nominee of DTC. Except as set forth below, record ownership of the global note may be transferred, in whole or in part, only to another nominee of DTC or to a successor of DTC or its nominee.

The global note will not be registered in the name of any person, or exchanged for Notes that are registered in the name of any person, other than DTC, a successor of DTC, or its nominee, unless one of the following occurs:

| • |  | DTC notifies us that it is unwilling or unable to continue acting as the depositary for the global note, or DTC has ceased to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act, and in either case, we do not appoint a successor depositary within 90 days;

30

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | we determine that the Notes are no longer to be represented by the global note and so notify the trustee in writing; or

| • |  | an event of default with respect to the Notes has occurred and is continuing and DTC has requested the issuance of Notes in certificated form.

In those circumstances, DTC will determine in whose names any securities issued in exchange for the global note will be registered. Any such Notes in certificated form will be issued in minimum denominations of $100,000 and any integral multiples of $1,000 in excess thereof and may be transferred or exchanged only in such minimum denominations.

DTC, a successor to DTC, or its nominee will be considered the sole owner and holder of the global note for all purposes, and as a result:

| • |  | you cannot receive Notes registered in your name if they are represented by the global note;

| • |  | you cannot receive certificated (physical) notes in exchange for your beneficial interest in the global note;

| • |  | you will not be considered to be the owner or holder of the global note or any Note it represents for any purpose; and

| • |  | all payments on the global note will be made to DTC, a successor to DTC, or its nominee.

The laws of some jurisdictions require that certain kinds of purchasers (for example, certain insurance companies) can only own securities in certificated form. These laws may limit your ability to transfer your beneficial interests in the global note to these types of purchasers.

Only institutions (such as a securities broker or dealer) that have accounts with DTC or its nominee, referred to as “participants,” and persons that may hold beneficial interests through participants (including through Euroclear Bank SA/NV or Clearstream Banking, société anonyme, as DTC participants) can own a beneficial interest in the global note. The only place where the ownership of beneficial interests in the global note will appear and the only way the transfer of those interests can be made will be on the records kept by DTC (for their participants’ interests) and the records kept by those participants (for interests of persons held by participants on their behalf).

Secondary trading in bonds and notes of corporate issuers is generally settled in clearinghouse (that is, next day) funds. In contrast, beneficial interests in a global note usually trade in DTC’s same-day funds settlement system and settle in immediately available funds. We make no representations as to the effect that settlement in immediately available funds will have on trading activity in those beneficial interests.

Cash payments of interest on and principal of the global note will be made to Cede, the nominee for DTC, as the registered owner of the global note. These payments will be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds on each payment date.

You may exchange or transfer the Notes at the corporate trust office of the trustee for the Notes or at any other office or agency maintained by us for those purposes. We will not require payment of a service charge for any transfer or exchange of the Notes, but we may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any applicable tax or other governmental charge.

We have been informed that, with respect to any cash payment of interest on or principal of the global note, DTC’s practice is to credit participants’ accounts on the payment date with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the Notes represented by the global note as shown on DTC’s records, unless DTC has reason to believe that it will not receive payment on that payment date. Payments by participants

31

##### Table of Contents

to owners of beneficial interests in Notes represented by the global note held through participants will be the responsibility of those participants, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in “street name.”

We also understand that neither DTC nor Cede will consent or vote with respect to the Notes. We have been advised that, under its usual procedures, DTC will mail an “omnibus proxy” to us as soon as possible after the record date. The omnibus proxy assigns Cede’s consenting or voting rights to those participants to whose accounts the Notes are credited on the record date identified in a listing attached to the omnibus proxy.

Because DTC can only act on behalf of participants, who in turn act on behalf of indirect participants, the ability of a person having a beneficial interest in the principal amount represented by the global note to pledge the interest to persons or entities that do not participate in the DTC book-entry system, or otherwise take actions in respect of that interest, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificate evidencing its interest.

DTC has advised that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of Notes (including the presentation of Notes for exchange) only at the direction of one or more participants to whose account with DTC interests in the global note are credited and only in respect of such portion of the principal amount of the Notes represented by the global note as to which such participant has, or participants have, given such direction.

DTC has also advised as follows: DTC is a limited purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, a “banking organization” within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve, a “clearing corporation” within the meaning of the Uniform Commercial Code, as amended, and a “clearing agency” registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC was created to hold securities for its participants and facilitate the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of its participants. Participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies and clearing corporations and may include certain other organizations. Certain of such participants (or their representatives), together with other entities, own DTC. Indirect access to the DTC system is available to other entities such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly. The rules applicable to DTC and its direct and indirect participants are on file with the SEC.

The policies and procedures of DTC, which may change periodically, will apply to payments, transfers, exchanges and other matters relating to beneficial interests in the global note. We and the trustee have no responsibility or liability for any aspect of DTC’s or any participants’ records relating to beneficial interests in the global note, including for payments made on the global note, and we and the trustee are not responsible for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any of those records.

Indenture Covenants

The indenture contains the following financial covenants:

| • |  | The Company shall maintain cash on hand at least equal to the next twelve months of interest payments on the Notes so long as the Notes remain outstanding.

| • |  | The Company shall not incur, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to incur, directly or indirectly, any indebtedness, unless the Company’s Consolidated Indebtedness to GAAP Capitalization Ratio (defined below) for the most recently completed fiscal quarter immediately preceding the date on which such additional indebtedness would be incurred would have been no greater than 40%, determined on a pro forma basis (including a pro forma application of the net proceeds therefrom) as if the additional indebtedness and all other indebtedness incurred since the immediately preceding fiscal quarter had been incurred as of such day (except to the extent such indebtedness has been or will be used to prepay other indebtedness) and the proceeds therefrom applied as of such day. “Consolidated Indebtedness” means, as of any date, the indebtedness of the Company and its subsidiaries for

32

##### Table of Contents

| borrowed money determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP. Consolidated Indebtedness excludes operating lease liabilities. “GAAP Consolidated Capitalization” means, as of any date, the total shareholders’ equity of the Company and its subsidiaries determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP plus Consolidated Indebtedness. “Consolidated Indebtedness to GAAP Capitalization Ratio” means, as of any date, the ratio (expressed as a percentage) equal to Consolidated Indebtedness as of such date divided by the GAAP Consolidated Capitalization as of such date.

| • |  | Other than existing secured indebtedness of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, the Company will not incur or permit to exist any mortgage, pledge, encumbrance or lien or charge securing indebtedness on any property or asset of the Company or any of its subsidiaries in excess of 20% of the Consolidated Indebtedness (as such term is defined in the indenture) of the Company when combined with any existing secured indebtedness of the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

| • |  | The Company will use reasonable best efforts to maintain a rating of the Notes from Egan-Jones Ratings Company, provided that, in the event Egan-Jones Ratings Company is no longer available to rate the Notes, the Company shall use its reasonable best efforts to maintain a rating of the Notes with another “nationally recognized statistical rating organization,” as such term is defined in Section 3(a)(62) of the Exchange Act, selected by the Company as a replacement agency for Egan-Jones Ratings Company.

Events of Default; Right of Acceleration; Failure to Pay Principal or Interest

The following are events of default under the indenture:

| • |  | the entry of a decree or order for relief in respect of us by a court having jurisdiction in the premises in an involuntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization law, in effect at the time we entered into the indenture or thereafter in effect of the United States or any political subdivision thereof, and such decree or order will have continued unstayed and in effect for a period of 60 consecutive days;

| • |  | the commencement by us of a voluntary case under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization law, in effect at the time we entered into the indenture or thereafter in effect of the United States or any political subdivision thereof, or our consent to the entry of a decree or order for relief in an involuntary case or proceeding under any such law;

| • |  | our failure to pay any installment of interest on any of the Notes as and when the same will become due and payable, and the continuation of such failure for a period of 30 days;

| • |  | our failure to pay all or any part of the principal of any of the Notes as and when the same will become due and payable under the indenture;

| • |  | our failure to perform certain covenants in our indenture, including the requirements to (i) maintain Total Consolidated Indebtedness to Total Consolidated GAAP Capitalization less than or equal to 40% at the end of each quarter; (ii) maintain sufficient cash on hand to cover the next 12 months of interest payments on the Notes; and (iii) other than existing secured indebtedness, not incur or permit secured indebtedness in excess of 20% of the Total Consolidated Indebtedness; and the continuation of such failure to satisfy any of items (i) through (iii) for a period of 90 days after the date on which a notice specifying such failure, stating that such notice is a “Notice of Default” under the indenture and demanding that we remedy the same, is given to us by the trustee, or is given to us and the trustee by the holders of at least 30% in aggregate principal amount of the Notes at the time outstanding; and

| • |  | our default under any bond, debenture, note or other evidence of indebtedness for money borrowed by us having an aggregate principal amount outstanding of at least $20,000,000, whether such indebtedness existed at the time we entered into the indenture or was thereafter created or incurred, which default (1) constitutes a failure to pay any portion of the principal of such indebtedness when

33

##### Table of Contents

| due and payable after the expiration of any applicable grace period or (2) results in such indebtedness becoming due, or being declared due, and payable prior to the date on which it otherwise would have become due and payable without, in the case of clause (1), such indebtedness having been discharged or, in the case of clause (2), without such indebtedness having been discharged or such acceleration having been rescinded or annulled.

If an event of default with respect to the Notes occurs due to a bankruptcy event described in the first two bullets above, then the principal of all of the outstanding Notes and all accrued and unpaid interest, if any, thereon will become immediately due and payable without any declaration or other act on the part of the trustee or any holder of the Notes. If an event of default with respect to the Notes occurs due to any reason other than a bankruptcy event, neither the trustee nor any holder may accelerate the maturity of the Notes.

Under the indenture, if we fail to pay any installment of interest on any Note when such interest becomes due and payable, and such default continues for a period of 30 days, or if we fail to pay all or any part of the principal of any Note when such principal becomes due and payable, the trustee may, subject to certain limitations and conditions, demand that we pay to the trustee, for the benefit of the holders of the Notes, the whole amount then due and payable with respect to such Notes, with interest upon the overdue principal and, to the extent permitted by applicable law, upon any overdue installments of interest at the rate or respective rates, as the case may be, provided for or with respect to such Notes or, if no such rate or rates are so provided, at the rate or respective rates, as the case may be, of interest borne by such Notes. Neither the trustee nor the holders of the Notes will have the right to accelerate the maturity of the Notes in the case of our failure to pay the principal of or interest on the Notes or our nonperformance of any other covenant or warranty under the Notes or the indenture.

Amendment, Supplement and Waiver

Without the consent of any holder of Notes, we and the trustee, at any time and from time to time, may enter into one or more supplemental indentures, in form satisfactory to the trustee for any of the following purposes:

| • |  | to evidence the succession of another person to the Company and the assumption by any such successor of our covenants contained in the indenture and in the Notes;

| • |  | to add to the covenants of the Company for the benefit of holders of the Notes or to surrender any right or power conferred upon us with respect to the Notes issued under the indenture;

| • |  | to permit or facilitate the issuance of Notes in uncertificated or global form, provided any such action will not adversely affect the interests of the holders of then outstanding Notes;

| • |  | to evidence and provide for the acceptance of appointment under the indenture by a successor trustee with respect to the Notes and to add to or change any of the provisions of the indenture, as necessary, to provide for or facilitate the administration of the trusts thereunder by more than one trustee, in accordance with the requirements set forth in the indenture;

| • |  | to cure any ambiguity or to correct or supplement any provision in the indenture that may be defective or that may be inconsistent with any other provision therein;

| • |  | to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under the indenture that will not adversely affect the interests of the holders of then-outstanding Notes in any material respect;

| • |  | to add any additional events of default;

| • |  | to supplement any of the provisions of the indenture to such extent necessary to permit or facilitate the legal defeasance, covenant defeasance and/or satisfaction and discharge of the Notes in accordance with the indenture, provided that any such action will not adversely affect the interests of any holder of Notes in any material respect;

| • |  | to provide for the issuance of the New Notes pursuant to the exchange offer;

34

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | to conform any provision in the indenture to the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act; or

| • |  | to make any change that does not adversely affect the legal rights under the indenture of any holder of then-outstanding Notes.

With the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the outstanding notes, we and the trustee may enter into one or more supplemental indentures to add any provisions to, or change in any manner, eliminate any of the provisions of the indenture or of the Notes or modify in any manner the contractual rights of the holders of the Notes under the indenture, except that no such supplemental indenture, without the consent of the holder of each outstanding Note affected thereby, will:

| • |  | reduce the rate of or change the time for payment of interest, including defaulted interest, on any Notes;

| • |  | reduce the principal of or change the stated maturity of any Notes or change the date on which any Notes may be subject to redemption or reduce the redemption price therefor;

| • |  | make any Note payable in money other than U.S. dollars;

| • |  | make any change in provisions of the indenture protecting the right of each holder of the Notes to receive payment of principal of and interest on such Notes on or after the due date thereof or to bring suit to enforce such payment;

| • |  | reduce the percentage of principal amount of outstanding Notes whose holders’ consent is required for any supplemental indenture, or any waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the indenture or certain defaults under the indenture and their consequences, as provided in the sections of the indenture relating to waiver of past defaults or waiver of certain covenants; or

| • |  | modify any of the provisions of the section of the indenture governing supplemental indentures with the consent of holders, or those provisions relating to waiver of past defaults or waiver of certain covenants, except to increase any such percentage required for such actions or to provide that certain other provisions of the indenture cannot be modified or waived without the consent of the holder of each outstanding Note affected thereby.

The holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes may, on behalf of the holders of all Notes, waive any past default under the indenture and its consequences, except a default in the payment of the principal of, or interest on, any Note, or in respect of a covenant or provision of the indenture which, under the terms of the indenture, cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of each outstanding Note.

Satisfaction and Discharge of the Indenture; Defeasance

We may terminate our obligations under the indenture when:

| • |  | either: (1) all Notes (with certain specified exceptions) have been delivered to the trustee for cancellation, or (2) all Notes that have not been delivered to the trustee for cancellation (a) have become due and payable, (b) will become due and payable at their stated maturity within one year or (c) if redeemable at our option, are to be called for redemption within one year under arrangements satisfactory to the trustee for the giving of notice of redemption by the trustee, and we have deposited or caused to be deposited with the trustee funds in an amount sufficient to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on such outstanding Notes, including the applicable principal and interest on such Notes;

| • |  | we have paid or caused to be paid all other sums payable by us under the indenture with respect to the outstanding Notes; and

| • |  | we have delivered to the trustee an officers’ certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent under the indenture relating to the satisfaction and discharge of the indenture have been satisfied.

35

##### Table of Contents

We may elect, at our option and at any time, to have our obligations discharged with respect to the outstanding Notes, which we refer to as “legal defeasance.” “Legal defeasance” means that we will be deemed to have paid and discharged the entire indebtedness represented by the outstanding Notes and will be deemed to have been discharged from our obligations with respect to the outstanding Notes, except that the following rights and obligations will survive until otherwise terminated or discharged under the indenture:

| • |  | the rights of the holders of such outstanding Notes to receive payments in respect of the principal of and interest on such Notes when payments are due;

| • |  | our and the trustee’s obligations with respect to such Notes concerning registration of Notes, mutilated, destroyed, lost and stolen Notes, maintenance of an office or agency for payment and money for payments on the Notes to be held in trust;

| • |  | the rights, powers, trusts, duties and immunities of the trustee under the indenture; and

| • |  | the defeasance provisions of the indenture.

In addition, we may elect, at our option, to have our obligations released with respect to certain covenants contained in the indenture, which we refer to as “covenant defeasance.”

To exercise either legal defeasance or covenant defeasance with respect to outstanding Notes:

| • |  | we will irrevocably have deposited or caused to be deposited with the trustee as trust funds in trust for the purpose of making the following payments, specifically pledged as security for, and dedicated solely to, the benefit of the holders of outstanding Notes, (1) an amount in U.S. dollars, (2) government obligations that through the scheduled payment of principal and interest in respect thereof in accordance with their terms will provide, not later than one calendar day before the due date of any payment of principal of and interest, if any, on such Notes, money or (3) a combination thereof, in any case, in an amount, sufficient, without consideration of any reinvestment of such principal and interest, in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants expressed in a written certification thereof delivered to the trustee, to pay and discharge, and which will be applied by the trustee to pay and discharge, the principal of and interest, if any, on, such outstanding Notes on the stated maturity of such principal or installment of principal or interest or the applicable redemption date, as the case may be;

| • |  | such legal defeasance or covenant defeasance will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, the indenture or any other material agreement or instrument to which we or any of our subsidiaries are a party or by which we or any of them are bound;

| • |  | no event of default or event that, with notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default with respect to such Notes will have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit, and, solely in the case of legal defeasance, no event of default or event that, with notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default under the indenture will have occurred and be continuing at any time during the period ending on and including the 91st day after the date of such deposit (it being understood that this condition to legal defeasance will not be deemed satisfied until the expiration of such period);

| • |  | in the case of legal defeasance, we will have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel stating that (1) an Internal Revenue Service ruling has been received by us or has been published or (2) since the date of the indenture, there has been a change in applicable federal income tax law, in either case, to the effect that, and based thereon, such opinion of independent counsel will confirm that, the holders of such outstanding Notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such legal defeasance and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such legal defeasance had not occurred;

36

##### Table of Contents

| • |  | in the case of covenant defeasance, we will have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that the holders of such outstanding Notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such covenant defeasance and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such covenant defeasance had not occurred;

| • |  | we will have delivered to the trustee an officers’ certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent to the legal defeasance or covenant defeasance, as the case may be, under the indenture have been satisfied;

| • |  | if the moneys or government obligations, or combination thereof, as the case may be, deposited are sufficient to pay the principal of and interest, if any, on such Notes, provided that such Notes are redeemed on a particular redemption date, we will have given the trustee irrevocable instructions to redeem such Notes on such date and to provide notice of such redemption to holders of such Notes as provided in or under the indenture; and

| • |  | the trustee will have received such other documents, assurances and opinions of counsel as the trustee will have reasonably required.

In connection with a discharge or defeasance, if the trustee is unable to apply the moneys deposited as contemplated under the satisfaction and discharge provisions of the indenture by reason of any legal proceeding or any order or judgment of any court or governmental authority enjoining, restraining or otherwise prohibiting such application, our obligations under the indenture and the Notes will be revived as if the deposit had never occurred.

Regarding the Trustee

UMB Bank, National Association is acting as the trustee under the indenture and the initial paying agent and registrar for the Notes. From time to time, we and some of our subsidiaries may maintain deposit accounts and conduct other banking transactions, including lending transactions, with the trustee in the ordinary course of business.

Except during the continuance of an event of default under the indenture, the trustee will perform only such duties as are specifically set forth in the indenture.

The indenture and the Trust Indenture Act contain certain limitations on the rights of the trustee, if it becomes a creditor of our organization, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases or to realize on certain property received in respect of any such claim as security or otherwise. The trustee will be permitted to engage in other transactions; however, if it acquires any “conflicting interest” (as defined in the Trust Indenture Act), it must eliminate such conflict within 90 days and apply to the SEC for permission to continue or resign.

The holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes will have the right to direct the time, place and method of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or to exercise any trust or power conferred on the trustee, subject to certain exceptions. If an event of default has occurred and is continuing, the trustee will exercise such of the rights and powers vested in it by the indenture and use the same degree of care and skill in its exercise as a prudent person would exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of such person’s own affairs. Subject to such provisions, the trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of the rights or powers vested in it by the indenture at the request or direction of any holder under the indenture, unless such holder will have offered to the trustee security or indemnity satisfactory to the trustee against the losses, liabilities and expenses that might be incurred by it in compliance with such request or direction.

37

##### Table of Contents

No Personal Liability of Shareholders, Employees, Officers, Directors or Exchange Agent

None of our or any of our predecessors’ or successors’ past, present or future shareholders, employees, officers or directors, as such or in such capacity, nor the exchange agent will have any personal liability for any of our obligations under the Notes or the indenture by reason of his, her or its status as such shareholder, employee, officer or director. Each holder of Notes, by accepting a Note, waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for the issuance of the Notes. Such waiver may not be effective to waive liabilities under the federal securities laws, and it is the view of the SEC that such a waiver is against public policy.

Governing Law

The Notes and the indenture are governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

38

##### Table of Contents

MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a general summary of the material U.S. federal income tax considerations of the exchange of outstanding Old Notes for New Notes in the exchange offer. It is not a complete analysis of all the potential tax considerations relating to the exchange of outstanding Old Notes for New Notes. This discussion is based upon the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, existing and proposed regulations under the Code and any administrative and judicial interpretations and rulings thereof, all as currently in effect. These authorities are subject to change, possibly on a retroactive basis, and subject to differing interpretations. We cannot assure you that the Internal Revenue Service will not challenge one or more of the tax consequences described in this prospectus, and we have not obtained, and do not intend to obtain, a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service or an opinion of counsel with respect to the U.S. federal income tax consequences described herein. Furthermore, this discussion does not address the tax considerations arising under the laws of any foreign, state or local jurisdiction or any non-income tax consequences of the exchange of Old Notes for New Notes.

This discussion is limited to the U.S. federal income tax consequences applicable to holders that purchased their Old Notes from us in the initial offering and at the initial offering price for cash and who held such Old Notes, and will now hold the New Notes, as “capital assets” within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code. This discussion does not address all U.S. federal income tax considerations that may be applicable to each holder’s particular circumstances or to holders that may be subject to special tax rules under U.S. federal income tax laws, including, but not limited to, banks, insurance companies, other financial institutions, regulated investment companies, real estate investment trusts, tax-exempt organizations, dealers or traders in securities, commodities or currencies, U.S. expatriates, controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, holders subject to the alternative minimum tax, traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for their securities holdings, U.S. holders whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar, persons that will hold the New Notes as a position in a hedging transactions, straddle or conversion transaction or as part of a “synthetic security,” other integrated transactions or risk reduction transaction, persons deemed to sell the New Notes under the constructive sale provisions of the Code, persons that will hold the New Notes in an individual retirement account, 401(k) plan or similar tax-favored account, an accrual method taxpayer who is required to recognize income for U.S. federal income tax purposes no later than when such income is taken into account for financial accounting purposes, a person that purchases or sells Notes as part of a wash sale for tax purposes or entities or arrangements classified as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes or other pass-through entities, or investors in such entities.

The exchange of Old Notes for New Notes in the exchange offer should not constitute a taxable exchange for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Consequently, (1) a holder of Old Notes should not recognize gain or loss upon the receipt of New Notes in the exchange offer, (2) a holder’s basis in the New Notes received in the exchange offer should be the same as such holder’s basis in the Old Notes surrendered in exchange therefor immediately before the exchange and (3) a holder’s holding period in the New Notes should include such holder’s holding period in the Old Notes surrendered in exchange therefor.

This discussion of material U.S. federal income tax considerations is for general information only and may not be applicable, depending upon a holder’s particular situation. Holders of Old Notes considering the exchange offer are urged to consult their own tax advisors with respect to the tax consequences to them of exchanging Old Notes for New Notes, including the tax consequences under state, local, estate, foreign and other tax laws and the possible effects of changes in United States or other tax laws.

39

##### Table of Contents

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

Any broker-dealer that holds Old Notes acquired for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and receives New Notes for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be a statutory underwriter and must deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of such New Notes. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by any such broker-dealer in connection with any resale of New Notes received in exchange for such Old Notes, provided that such broker-dealer notifies the Company to that effect in accordance with the instructions in the letter of transmittal. We will make additional copies of this prospectus, and any amendments or supplements hereto, available to any such broker-dealer that requests it in accordance with the instructions in the letter of transmittal. To the extent that any notifying broker-dealer participates in the exchange offer, we will use our commercially reasonable efforts to maintain the effectiveness of this prospectus for a period of 180 days following the expiration date of the exchange offer.

We will not receive any proceeds from any sale of New Notes by broker-dealers or any other persons. New Notes received by broker-dealers for their own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be sold from time to time in one or more transactions in the over-the-counter market, in negotiated transactions, through the writing of options on New Notes or a combination of such methods of resale, at market prices prevailing at the time of resale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices. Any such resale may be made directly to purchasers or to or through brokers or dealers who may receive compensation in the form of commissions or concessions from any such broker-dealer and/or the purchasers of any New Notes. Any broker-dealer that holds Old Notes acquired for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and receives New Notes for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer and resells such New Notes and any broker-dealer that participates in a distribution of such New Notes may be a statutory “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act, and any profit on any such resale of New Notes and any commission or concessions received by any such persons may be deemed to be underwriting compensation under the Securities Act. The letter of transmittal states that, by acknowledging that it will deliver and by delivering a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with the resale of any such New Notes, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an “underwriter” within the meaning of the Securities Act.

We will promptly send additional copies of this prospectus, and any amendments or supplements hereto, to any such broker-dealer that requests it in accordance with the instructions in the letter of transmittal. We have agreed to pay certain expenses in connection with the exchange offer and will indemnify the holders of the Old Notes (including any broker-dealers) against certain liabilities, including certain liabilities under the Securities Act.

40

##### Table of Contents

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the New Notes will be passed upon for us by Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP, 811 Main Street, Suite 3000, Houston, Texas 77002.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. as of December 31, 2021 and 2020 and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2021, and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2021 included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021, have been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the reports of Plante & Moran, PLLC, independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated herein by reference, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

41

##### Table of Contents

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 20. Indemnification of Officers and Directors.

Under Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (“DGCL”), a corporation has the power to indemnify its directors and officers under certain prescribed circumstances and, subject to certain limitations, against certain costs and expenses, including attorneys’ fees, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement, actually and reasonably incurred in connection with any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether criminal, civil, administrative or investigative, to which any of them is a party by reason of him or her being a director or officer of the corporation if it is determined that he or she acted in accordance with the applicable standard of conduct set forth in such statutory provision. The Company’s charter provides that, pursuant to the DGCL, our directors shall not be liable for monetary damages for breach of the directors’ fiduciary duty of care to the Company and our stockholders. This provision in the charter does not eliminate the duty of care, and in appropriate circumstances equitable remedies such as injunctive or other forms of non-monetary relief will remain available under Delaware law. In addition, each director will continue to be subject to liability for breach of the director’s duty of loyalty to the Company or our stockholders, for acts or omissions not in good faith or involving intentional misconduct or knowing violations of the law, for actions leading to improper personal benefit to the director, and for payment of dividends or approval of stock repurchases or redemptions that are unlawful under Delaware law. The provision also does not affect a director’s responsibilities under any other law, such as the federal securities laws or state or federal environmental laws.

Article VII of our charter provides that the Company will indemnify, to the fullest extent authorized by the DGCL, each person who was or is made a party or is threatened to be made a party to or is involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the Registrant against certain costs and expenses, including attorneys’ fees, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement, actually and reasonably incurred in connection therewith, if it is determined that he or she acted in accordance with the applicable standard of conduct set forth in such statutory provision. We also maintain directors’ and officers’ liability insurance.

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and certain of our executive officers. Pursuant to each indemnification agreement, and subject to the exceptions and limitations provided therein, we have agreed to indemnify and hold harmless such director or executive officer to the fullest extent permitted by law against any and all liabilities and expenses in connection with any proceeding to which such director or officer was, is or becomes a party arising out of his services as an officer, director, employee, agent or fiduciary of the Company or our subsidiaries.

The Company has been advised that, in the opinion of the SEC, insofar as a provision in the our charter may be invoked for indemnification of liabilities arising under the Securities Act, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable.

Item 21. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

(a) Exhibits:

Number |  | Description
3.1 |  | Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 24, 2017)
3.2 |  | Amended and Restated Bylaws of Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 19, 2017)

II-1

##### Table of Contents

Number |  | Description
4.1 |  | Indenture, dated November 23, 2021, between Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. and UMB Bank, N.A., as trustee (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of the Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed November 23, 2021)
4.2 |  | Form of 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes due 2026 (included in Exhibit 4.1)
5.1 |  | Opinion of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP
10.1 |  | Form of Note Purchase Agreement, dated November 23, 2021 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed November 23, 2021)
10.2 |  | Form of Registration Rights Agreement, dated November 23, 2021, by and among Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. and the several purchasers (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Registrant’s Form 8-K Current Report filed June 2, 2021)
23.1 |  | Consent of Plante & Moran, PLLC
23.2 |  | Consent of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)
24.1 |  | Power of Attorney (included on the signature page to this registration statement)
25.1 |  | Form T-1 Statement of Eligibility under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, of UMB Bank, N.A., with respect to the Indenture, dated as of November 23, 2021, between Universal Insurance Holdings, Inc. and UMB Bank, N.A., as trustee, relating to the 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes Due 2026
99.1 |  | Form of Letter of Transmittal relating to the 5.625% Senior Unsecured Notes Due 2026
107 |  | Filing Fee Table

(b) Financial Statement Schedules:

All schedules for which provision is made in the applicable accounting regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission have been omitted because they are not required, amounts which would otherwise be required to be shown with respect to any item are not material, are inapplicable or the required information has already been provided elsewhere or incorporated by reference in the registration statement.

Item 22. Undertakings.

(a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

(1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:

(i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the “Calculation of Registration Fee” table in the effective registration statement; and

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.

II-2

##### Table of Contents

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.

(5) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities, the undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:

(i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;

(ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;

(iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and

(iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

(b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant’s annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan’s annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in this registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by

II-3

##### Table of Contents

it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(d) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Items 4, 10(b), 11 or 13 of this Form, within one (1) business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of the registration statement through the date of responding to the request.

(e) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in this registration statement when it became effective.

II-4

##### Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Fort Lauderdale, State of Florida, on this 2nd day of March, 2022.

UNIVERSAL INSURANCE HOLDINGS, INC.
By: |  | /s/ Stephen J. Donaghy
|  | Name: Stephen J. Donaghy
|  | Title: Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

Each person whose signature appears below appoints Stephen J. Donaghy and Frank C. Wilcox, and each of them, either of whom may act without the joinder of the other, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution in each, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this registration statement and any registration statement (including any amendment thereto) for this offering that is to be effective upon filing pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and all other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done, as fully to all intents and purposes as he or she might or would do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them or their or his or her substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities indicated on March 2, 2022.

Signature |  | Title |  |
/s/ Sean P. Downes Sean P. Downes |  | Executive Chairman and Director |  |
/s/ Stephen J. Donaghy Stephen J. Donaghy |  | Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer) and Director |  |
/s/ Frank C. Wilcox Frank C. Wilcox |  | Chief Financial Officer (Principal Accounting Officer) |  |
/s/ Kimberly D. Campos Kimberly D. Campos |  | Chief Information Officer, Chief Administrative Officer and Director |  |
/s/ Jon W. Springer Jon W. Springer |  | Director |  |
/s/ Scott P. Callahan Scott P. Callahan |  | Director |  |
/s/ Marlene M. Gordon Marlene M. Gordon |  | Director |  |

II-5

##### Table of Contents

Signature |  | Title |  |
/s/ Francis X. McCahill, III Francis X. McCahill, III |  | Director |  |
/s/ Richard D. Peterson Richard D. Peterson |  | Director |  |
/s/ Michael A. Pietrangelo Michael A. Pietrangelo |  | Director |  |
/s/ Ozzie A. Schindler Ozzie A. Schindler |  | Director |  |
/s/ Joel M. Wilentz, M.D. Joel M. Wilentz, M.D. |  | Director |  |

II-6